Neurotechnology Literature Review

Nuffield Council on Bioethics

October 2024

Ilona Cenolli Independent Researcher Harvard Medical School Center for Bioethics

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	
Introduction	4
1: Active neurotechnologies	6
Neuroimaging Technologies	
Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation (NIBS) Technologies	
Invasive Brain Stimulation Technologies	11
Brain-Computer Interfaces (BCIs)	
Neural Stem Cells (NSCs)	
2: Device Obsolescence	16
Defining Obsolescence	
Obsolescence Impact on Health and Access	18
3: Legal, Policy, and Regulatory Developments	
UK and EU Law	
Alignment of UK regulation with international standards and practice	23
UK Government strategy, initiatives, and exemptions	24
The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic	
4: Robust and Diverse Clinical Trials	27
Standardised protocols	27
Eligibility Criteria	29
Equitable Access and Involvement	30
5: Neurorights	
Impact of neurotechnology on perceptions of personhood	33
Neuroprivacy and neurodata	
Neurorights, post-trial access and obsolescence	36
Conclusion	38
Glossary	
Appendix	43
References	45

Executive Summary

This literature review outlines the key developments, applications, and impacts of neurotechnologies in active use between 2013 to 2024. This includes the ethical, social, policy, and legal implications of these developments.

As an output under the Nuffield Council on Bioethics' 'Mind and Brain' priority area, this review seeks to scope the current landscape and ethical implications of neurotechnology research and policy. It outlines the existing state of specific neurotechnologies and associated key themes across research and clinical practice.

Neurotechnology use for therapeutic purposes has extended to a range of neurophysiological and neuropsychiatric conditions, but there have been calls for more evidence, standardised study protocols, and robust clinical trial designs prior to making these technologies available. Another area of focus is on device obsolescence and the specific ethical implications of this phenomenon. Regulatory, social, policy, and legal developments – such as Brexit and the Covid-19 pandemic – have had a significant impact on medical device regulation and neurotechnology access in the UK.

This review outlines recurring themes from primary and secondary literature searches to address questions about device safety, equitable access to neurotechnology and research participation, continued access to neural devices, and other neuroethics considerations. As neurotechnologies become increasingly accessible – both in healthcare and through direct-to-consumer approaches, there is a need for proactive consideration of ensuring device safety, treatment personalisation, and promoting innovation in ethically robust ways.

Introduction

The Nuffield Council on Bioethics (NCOB) 2013 report, *'Novel neurotechnologies: intervening in the brain*,'¹ developed an ethical framework to guide the development, regulation, and promotion of neurotechnologies. It outlined four groups of neurotechnologies, namely transcranial stimulation (including electric and magnetic stimulation), deep brain stimulation (DBS), brain-computer interfaces (BCIs), and neural stem cell therapies (NSCs). A range of other neurotechnologies has been in active use between 2013 to 2024, which are included in this report. The neurotechnologies outlined in the NCOB's 2013 report have also had further developments and applications since the report's publication, which are included in this review.

A range of taxonomies can be used to distinguish between types of neurotechnologies. For example, Ligthart et al.'s (2023) classification system defines three types of neurotechnologies, which can be divided by level of invasiveness. These include neurotechnologies for: "(1) measuring brain structure or function, (2) intervening in brain structure or function, (3) measuring and intervening in brain structure or function."² Cinel et al.'s (2019) classification includes neurotechnologies "observing and influencing brain activity based on temporal resolution, spatial resolution, invasiveness [...], and portability".³ The Regulatory Horizons Council's (RHC) proposed neurotechnology taxonomy in the United Kingdom divides neurotechnological devices based on their level of invasiveness, followed by their function (i.e. recording or modulation).⁴

As this review focuses on groups of neurotechnologies, the RHC's taxonomy is difficult to replicate given that their definition of neurotechnologies focuses on *devices*. However, to best align this review with the recently accepted practice for medical device regulation, separate sections will cover non-invasive and invasive neurotechnologies that are most commonly categorised in either category. Neuroimaging technologies and BCIs will be excluded from these categories as, depending on the device or combination of systems used, they may be either invasive or non-invasive. Instead, these categories and NSCs will be summarised in separate sub-sections.

Section 1 summarises neurotechnologies that have been in active use between 2013 to 2024. These include neuroimaging technologies, neuromodulation technologies, and NSCs. References are made to findings on specific conditions that have been studied or used for treating neurophysiological and neuropsychiatric conditions.

Section 2 defines and explores device obsolescence alongside associated concerns. It draws from a 2024 proposed definition on the matter, alongside previous patients' and research participants' experiences with device obsolescence, including involuntary device explantation and associated ethical implications.

Section 3 outlines the legal, regulatory, and policy landscape of neurotechnology in the United Kingdom (UK) in light of Brexit, neurotechnology advances, and the Covid-19 pandemic.

Sections 4 and 5 capture recurring themes from this review's primary search sources on robust and diverse clinical trials and neurorights, including implications over neurotechnology impact on personhood and considerations on post-trial access.

The methodology and research approach undertaken to produce this report is covered in the Appendix, which outlines the review's research questions, primary keyword searches, and the inclusion and exclusion criteria.

1: Active Neurotechnologies

This section outlines types of neurotechnologies that have been in active use between 2013 to 2024. It outlines developments in neuroimaging technologies, neuromodulation technologies, brain-computer interfaces (BCIs), and neural stem cells.

Neurotechnologies can use either open-loop or closed-loop feedback, which is applicable for both invasive and non-invasive neurotechnologies. Open-loop systems apply pre-programmed stimulation to targeted areas, whereas closed-loop systems modulate based on continuous monitoring and decoding of brain or neural activity.⁵

Key points:

- A range of invasive and non-invasive neurotechnologies have been in active use between 2013 to 2024. These include neuroimaging technologies, neuromodulation technologies, BCIs, and neural stem cells.
- Neuroimaging technologies can be invasive or non-invasive. They can be used on their own or in conjunction with other types of neurotechnologies, such as NIBS, BCIs, invasive technologies, or other neuroimaging devices.
- Non-invasive neuromodulation technologies can perform their functions through electrical stimulation, magnetic stimulation, or low-intensity ultrasound. The most commonly used technologies are electroconvulsive therapy, transcranial electric stimulation, and transcranial magnetic stimulation.
- Key types of invasive neuromodulation technologies include deep brain stimulation, vagus nerve stimulation, spinal cord stimulation, dorsal root ganglion stimulation, and responsive neurostimulation.
- Brain-computer interfaces are systems that translate commands sent through brain signals into an action, which can contribute to restoring or mitigating a range of emotional-cognitive, motor, and sensory functions. BCIs are often combined with neuroimaging technologies and other neuromodulation technologies to optimise patient benefit for specific conditions. Many BCIs are also combined with advanced artificial intelligence (AI) algorithms to perform their functions.
- Neural stem cells have been studied for the potential treatment of a range of neurological conditions due to their high regenerative potential, ability to self-renew, and ability to differentiate into different types of cells to provide neurohabilitative benefits.

1.1. Neuroimaging Technologies

Neuroimaging (or 'neurorecording') devices are used to record brain signals to collect, measure, analyse, or process data.⁴

Non-invasive neuroimaging technologies record this information from the surface of the body. They include:

- 1. extracranial electroencephalography (EEG),
- 2. magnetoencephalography (MEG),
- 3. magnetic resonance imaging (MRI),
- 4. functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI),
- 5. near-infrared spectroscopy (NIRS)
- 6. functional near-infrared spectroscopy (fNIRS).^{2,4}

Invasive neuroimaging technologies are implanted inside the body to record brain data. These include intracranial EEG (ECoG) – whereby electrodes are placed on the brain's surface to record activity on the cerebral cortex – and stereo-electroencephalography (sEEG), whereby electrodes are implanted in specific brain regions.²

Neuroimaging technologies can be used on their own or in conjunction with other types of neurotechnologies, such as NIBS, BCIs, invasive technologies, or other neuroimaging devices.⁴

1.2. Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation (NIBS) Technologies

There are several non-invasive brain stimulation (NIBS) technologies currently used to treat or manage a variety of neurophysiological, neuropsychiatric, and neurological conditions. These include convulsive technologies, neuroimaging technologies, and technologies that stimulate the brain and/or the nerves from the surface. These technologies are considered non-invasive because they do not require surgery or implantations, as opposed to invasive neurotechnologies.

This section defines, and outlines the use of, neurotechnologies that perform neuromodulation through electrical stimulation, magnetic stimulation, or low-intensity ultrasound.

Electrical Neurostimulation

Electroconvulsive therapy (ECT)

Convulsive technologies have been used for patients with treatment-resistant conditions, such as major depression and bipolar disorder. Electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) is a convulsive therapy which induces a generalised seizure to create therapeutic effects. In ECT, this is done through sending an electrical current through the body by placing electrodes on the patient.⁶ Comparative trials and meta-analyses of ECT to date have predominantly focused on major depression. The risks of ECT are relatively low and it is considered an effective procedure for treatment-resistant depression. It can also benefit patients with bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder, catatonia, and neuroleptic malignant syndrome.⁷ Although ECT generally presents an appropriate safety

profile, there are increased anaesthesia-associated risks for patients with comorbid conditions.⁸

Transcranial electric stimulation (TES)

In TES, electrodes are attached to the patient's scalp and an electrical current is applied to stimulate the brain. Transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS) and transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) are modes of TES, which differ by the frequency of electric currents. tACS involves direct delivery of alternating currents to modulate excitability in the cortex, whereas tDCS generates a low-intensity, continuous current between at least two electrodes.^{9–11}

tACS is more precise than tDCS and has been optimized through alternative combined techniques, such as high-definition tACS, phase-shifting tACS, amplitude-modulated tACS, temporal interference (TI) techniques, and intersecting short pulses (ISPs).¹² Particularly, TI exhibits high temporal and spatial precision present in invasive brain stimulation technologies while remaining a non-invasive option for brain stimulation.¹³ However, despite this potential, TI usage to date has been limited to pre-clinical studies.

Another TES with a low-intensity alternating current is transcranial random noise stimulation (tRNS), which has lower discomfort levels than other TES NIBS technologies.^{12,14}

TES has been studied for a range of conditions and has shown significant potential. For example, tDCS effectiveness has been considered significant in Singapore, where it is an approved treatment for fibromyalgia.¹⁵ tACS and tRNS have also shown promising results in improving fibromyalgia symptoms.¹¹ However, the number of studies for other specific conditions has often been too limited to draw conclusive evidence on effectiveness. For example, although treating anxiety disorder using NIBS has mainly been explored through tDCS usage,¹⁵ its effectiveness to date has been unclear.⁹ tDCS has also been proposed as a clinical application for cerebral palsy. However, whereas some systematic reviews indicate effectiveness, others cite substantial limitations in establishing the extent of likely effectiveness.¹⁵ Consideration has also been given to using tDCS as a treatment for patients with autism spectrum disorder, but reliable clinical efficacy cannot be asserted at this stage due to a need for more large, randomised, sham-controlled trials with robust experimental designs.¹⁵

Although there are fewer studies, the effectiveness of TES has also been tested in treating other neurological and psychiatric conditions, such as substance abuse, choreas, aphasia, and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), among others.^{10,15,16} Interestingly, TES has also been used to examine condition progression rather than treatment, such as tACS for Alzheimer's disease (AD).¹⁰

Reduced impedance non-invasive cortical electrostimulation (RINCE)

RINCE is an electrical stimulation NIBS technique, not often used in clinical practice, whereby electrodes are placed on the patient's scalp to allow electrical currents to reach deeper into the patient's brain cortex.¹⁷ Despite limited studies and research using RINCE, it has been cited as a treatment avenue with statistical and clinical significance for fibromyalgia.¹²

Non-invasive vagus nerve stimulation (nVNS)

nVNS is an alternative, non-invasive neuromodulation technique to vagus nerve stimulation (VNS) (discussed below). It stimulates the vagus nerve to provide therapeutic effects. In nVNS, neurostimulation devices activate either the cervical vagus nerve or the auricular branch of the vagus nerve through electrical stimulation.¹⁸ nVNS has been investigated as a potential treatment for tinnitus, pain, cerebral stroke management, epilepsy, and migraines.^{19,20} Several nVNS devices are available in Europe for the treatment of epilepsy, pain, and depression.²¹ In December 2019, the UK National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) supported the use of an nVNS device to treat cluster headache within the NHS, allowing continued treatment for patients who exhibit symptom relief within the first three months of usage.²²

Cranial electrotherapy stimulation (CES)

In CES, electrodes are placed on the patient's head to send a low-intensity electrical current, currently used to treat anxiety disorders, depression, and insomnia.²³ It differs from ECT and tDCS based on the placement of electrodes, the waveform used, and the intensity of the electrical current.²⁴ Several CE devices have been approved in the European market and sponsored studies have taken place following this approval, such as the Alpha-Stim AID CES medical device for generalised anxiety in the UK.²⁵

Transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation (TENS)

TENS is a NIBS technique where electrodes are placed on the patient's skin to send electrical stimulation through a small, battery-operated device to provide short-term pain relief.²⁶ TENS devices can be accessed as direct-to-consumer (DTC) technologies, including in the UK. TENS has been noted to have clinical benefits for treating pain in a range of conditions, but there are persisting disputes as to its clinical reliability and efficacy.²⁷

Magnetic Neurostimulation

Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)

As opposed to TES, TMS uses inductive electromagnetic stimulation instead of electrodes to induce stimulation.²⁸ TMS is widely used for diagnostic, prognostic, and therapeutic purposes for a variety of conditions, often as repetitive TMS (rTMS) to provide long-lasting effects.^{29,30} TMS is widely used for refractory depression, with rTMS being most effective for refractory unipolar depression (i.e. major depression).^{15,16} Currently,

rTMS is also an approved therapy for migraine in the UK.¹⁶ However, the effects of TMS on cognitive function for patients with specific neurological or psychiatric conditions – such as Parkinson's disease (PD) and bipolar disorder – remain unclear.^{31,32}

rTMS provides therapeutic effects by stimulating the brain through the scalp at different frequencies and intervals using a coil to increase or decrease excitability of the motor cortex.²⁹ The therapeutic effects of rTMS are dependent on the frequency of stimulation pulses, which vary among different types of rTMS, alongside the brain area which is being stimulated and the duration of the procedure.¹⁶ Differences in efficacy have been studied between high- and low-intensity rTMS to facilitate post-stroke clinical recovery, with both shown to be safe, effective, and well tolerated by patients.²⁹ As a result, rTMS has supported clinical recovery and functional independence in some patients.⁸ rTMS has also been reported to be effective for chronic schizophrenia with active hallucinations.¹⁶

Specific types of rTMS include theta-burst stimulation (TBS), unilateral and bilateral intermittent TBS (iTBS) or continuous TBS (cTBS), deep TMS (dTMS), synchronized TMS (sTMS), accelerated TMS (aTMS), and priming TMS.⁸ TBS is the most commonly used type of rTMS for therapeutic purposes.¹¹ dTMS has been cited to have promise replicating and potentially improving evidence that has been gathered through rTMS for treating obsessive-compulsive disorder.³³

TMS has also been used or studied to treat ADHD,¹⁹ anxiety disorders,¹⁶ bipolar disorder,³¹ epilepsy (including through image-guided TMS)^{34,13} essential tremor,³⁵ fibromyalgia,⁹ Parkinson's disease,³⁶ substance use disorders,⁸ choreas,³⁵ traumatic brain injury,³ and chronic tic disorders.¹¹

Magnetic seizure therapy (MST)

MST is a convulsive therapy with similar effects to ECT, but uses a magnetic field instead of electrical stimulation to induce a seizure. In MST, a magnetic coil is held against the scalp to generate an electric current through a magnetic pulse.⁶ Despite being a relatively novel procedure, MST has recently been claimed to be as effective as ECT in clinical trials for major depression, and also induces more localised seizures in the brain than through ECT.³⁷ Other randomised trials focusing on unipolar depression, bipolar mania, and bipolar depression also indicate high response rates, fewer cognitive adverse effects than ECT, and prospects of MST becoming an alternative therapy for treating refractory mood disorders.^{6,38–40} However, there are few clinical trials that compare conclusive interventions specifically for bipolar depression. Evidence of long-term effects and efficacy of MST are currently unavailable.

Pulsed electromagnetic field therapy (PEMF)

PEMF has a similar technical profile to low-intensity rTMS, but has historically been used for pain relief and treating symptoms of orthopaedic conditions, such as osteoarthritis.^{41,42}

Low-Intensity Ultrasound

Transcranial focused ultrasound (tFUS)

tFUS is a NIBS technology that can target and stimulate deep brain regions with high precision through transmitting low-intensity ultrasound.¹² It has high spatial resolution and is deemed safe.⁴³ tFUS has been tested on a range of movement, pain, and psychiatric conditions, with its safety established in pilot trials for epilepsy, chronic pain, and disorders of consciousness.¹³ It has also been cited to have promising potential in treating fibromyalgia symptoms.¹¹

1.3. Invasive Neuromodulation Technologies

Invasive neurotechnologies usually require surgical implantation of a device to perform stimulation. In the neurotechnologies outlined below, there has been a rise in closed-loop stimulation to treat specific conditions - such as OCD, Tourette's syndrome, neuropathic pain, and complex regional pain syndrome - using neuromodulation technologies.^{13,44} As both open- and closed-loop approaches are used, the following list summarises the function of each neurotechnology and provides examples of the conditions they treat, using either open- or closed-loop systems.

Deep brain stimulation (DBS)

Deep brain stimulation (DBS) is an invasive neuromodulation technique that delivers electrical stimulation to different regions of the brain. This entails implanting electrodes into the patient's brain and a neurostimulator underneath their skin.⁴⁵ DBS is widely used for specific conditions in refractory patients, such as dystonia, Parkinson's disease (PD), and essential tremor.⁴⁶ DBS research has widened to a range of neurophysiological and neuropsychiatric conditions, including but not limited to Alzheimer's disease (AD), mood disorders, OCD, fibromyalgia and tic disorders.⁴⁷ Although DBS is most known for treating PD and has shown high long-term efficacy for treatment-resistant patients, ^{13,35,46,48,49} its adoption remains limited.⁴⁴

In the UK, DBS is considered for patients who have had unsuccessful treatment and severe symptoms from dystonia, Parkinson's disease, and epilepsy.^{50–52} DBS was also approved for treating epilepsy in most European countries in 2019 and has since also received FDA approval in the US.^{15,35,46} Criteria on treatment-resistance for rare conditions have also led to humanitarian device exemptions (HDEs) in the United States, such as for paediatric patients aged above seven with refractory dystonia, and for adults with refractory OCD.^{53,54} Cluster headaches have also been treated with DBS.⁴⁶

Major depression is the most commonly studied psychiatric condition in DBS treatment⁴⁸, but sufficient clinical trials are still lacking despite significant evidence of effectiveness.⁸ Reports of failed clinical trials and experimental treatments for depression have still shown some capability for DBS providing treatment effects.⁴⁴ DBS is still an experimental treatment avenue for other conditions, such as Tourette syndrome (particularly through

closed-loop neurostimulation)⁴⁴, refractory substance abuse disorders, generalised anxiety, and post-traumatic stress disorder.^{46,48} DBS also remains experimental for treating AD,⁵⁵ with limited successful treatment outcomes in dementia more generally.⁴⁴ DBS has been reported to have some therapeutic effects for schizophrenia, but clinical trials are ongoing.³⁵

Despite the potential of DBS to mitigate symptoms in numerous conditions, there have been calls for it to be provided only to patients with treatment-resistant conditions and only by multidisciplinary teams.⁴⁸ An example of a multidisciplinary team would include clinicians from a range of disciplines with experience with DBS, as well as the condition being treated, including neurologists, neuropsychologists, and neurosurgeons.

Vagus nerve stimulation (VNS)

Vagus nerve stimulation (VNS) is an invasive neuromodulation technique that electrically stimulates the vagus nerve and sends signals to the brain.⁴⁵ Electrodes are placed on the vagus nerve and are connected to a pulse stimulator that is implanted underneath the patient's skin.¹³

VNS is a widely-used treatment method for refractory major depression and epilepsy.^{13,34,49} VNS has also been tested for other conditions, such as refractory OCD and bipolar disorder. However, it has not been deemed to have high effectiveness for OCD, partially due to a lack of sham-controlled studies.³³ Its potential has been acknowledged in the context of bipolar disorder, alongside DBS, as possible alternatives that "could overcome some of the challenges associated with the clinically complex presentation of bipolar disorders in difficult-to-treat patients".⁴⁵

Spinal cord stimulation (SCS)

SCS is a neuromodulation technology where target areas are stimulated through electrodes that are placed on corresponding areas of the spinal cord.¹³ SCS can be delivered through tonic, burst, and high-frequency waveform patterns.⁵¹ Burst SCS has shown particular effects in pain relief and has minimized side effects when compared to traditional SCS.⁵² SCS has been investigated for improving gait impairments due to PD,¹³ as well as for the treatment of chronic pain (including neuropathic pain) and complex regional pain syndrome.^{13,15}

Dorsal root ganglion stimulation (DRG-S)

DRG-S is similar to SCS, in that the devices are implanted in the same areas, but DRG-S targets the dorsal root ganglion – a specific region of the spine – to treat various types of chronic pain.^{58,59} However, its effectiveness may differ depending on the condition that it is used to target. For example, a randomized control trial held between 2018 to 2021 found no significant differences between placebo and DRG-S stimulation for treating chronic pain after lumbar spine surgery.⁶⁰

Responsive neurostimulation (RNS)

RNS is a neurotechnology which records intracranial EEG patterns to begin stimulation. It has been used to treat patients with refractory epilepsy and is a widely used closed loop therapy.⁶¹

1.4. Brain-Computer Interfaces (BCIs)

Brain-computer interfaces (BCIs) are systems that translate commands sent through brain signals into an action.⁶² In most systems, brain signals are measured using EEG then processed by the BCI.⁶² The strength of an EEG signal associated with a BCI's function is dependent on changes of activity, which can enhance, reduce, or stop the strength of the ongoing signal.⁶³ BCIs can also be combined with different imaging or modulation neurotechnologies to optimise patient benefit for specific conditions.¹⁵ Many BCIs are also combined with advanced artificial intelligence (AI) algorithms, such as to provide AI-informed stimulation parameters for a range of therapeutic applications.⁶⁴

There are different ways in which BCIs can be categorised, such as based on the level or type of activity that impacts brain activities, input signals, processing method, invasiveness, or BCI purpose, among others.

BCIs can have active, reactive, or passive systems – or means of collecting information – to perform their intended functions.⁶³ In an active BCI, results are independent from external stimulants and results stem from voluntary, controlled activities of the brain. Where brain signals react to external stimulants, which in turn impact how a BCI is used, the BCI is considered to be reactive. When the information obtained is involuntary – or unintentional – the BCI is considered to be passive. For stroke and other associated neurodegenerative symptoms, patients would likely benefit most from BCIs that detect brain neural symptoms instead of relying on neuromuscular attributes to deliver intended commands.^{65,66}

BCIs can have open-loop, closed-loop, or hybrid feedback systems. There is no user feedback required for an open-loop system BCI to perform its intended functions, whereas closed-loop systems rely on continuous analysis of brain processes to perform modulation activities.⁶⁷ Hybrid systems can have diverse input signals from a mix of open-loop and closed-loop sources, combining a range of neuroimaging and neuromodulation techniques to achieve an intended function.⁶⁸

BCIs can also be endogenous and exogenous depending on the nature of the input signals that a given BCI uses.⁶³ Exogenous BCIs rely on brain activities that react to external stimuli and their features, whereas endogenous BCIs are not impacted by these factors. Instead, they only rely on the brain's self-controlled activity.

BCIs can also be categorised based on their purpose, such as restoring or mitigating emotional-cognitive, motor, and sensory functions.⁶⁹ There are individuals who do not need BCIs as interventions for sensory or cognitive functions, but who may need

assistance due to disrupted connections between the brain and their musculoskeletal system. For example, individuals with tetraplegia may use motor BCIs to control the movement of their limbs – including prosthetics, an exoskeleton, or technology to restore or initiate communication and movement. BCIs use and decode brain signals to prompt actions such as typing or movement.

Whether a BCI is dependent or independent is also a determining factor for meeting output goals. For example, it has been noted that independent BCIs would likely be most appropriate for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) treatment. This is because independent BCIs do not depend on CNS outputs to perform certain actions.⁷⁰ Instead of requiring muscle activities, which would be difficult in ALS due to loss of spinal motoneurons, brain signals would be sufficient to initiate activity. It was also noted that such BCIs would help with communication and movement as assistive rather than rehabilitative technologies.⁷¹

Another type of BCI focuses on restoring or enhancing sensory functions through providing electrical input to a given device. One example of a sensory BCI is cochlear implants for individuals with hearing loss. However, BCIs used as interface technologies to restore hearing have not necessarily been accepted as necessary or favourable given the alternative, existing communication means for individuals who are hard of hearing, as well as community associations to having hearing loss.¹⁵

As with other neurotechnologies, a BCI's level of invasiveness is determined based on where brain signals are acquired, alongside where electrodes and neurorecording devices are placed. However, there are mixed classification systems between the two. For example, while the UK RHC's taxonomy would likely categorise an ECoG-based BCI as invasive,⁴ other sources would categorise this as a semi-invasive or minimally-invasive BCI depending on the level of anatomical trauma caused by the surgical intervention.^{72,73} Invasive BCIs – which include those that may be categorised as semi-invasive – have particularly shown promise in mitigating neurological symptoms following cervical spine injuries,⁶⁹ especially for neuromuscular symptoms.^{65,66} Both invasive and non-invasive BCIs have been noted to have promising effects on treating quadriplegic cerebral palsy.^{65,69}

1.5. Neural Stem Cells (NSCs)

NSCs have been studied for the potential treatment of a range of neurological conditions. They have high regenerative potential, can self-renew, and can differentiate into different types of cells to provide neurohabilitative benefits.^{55,74} NSCs include embryonic stem cells (ESCs), mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), brain-derived neural stem cells, and induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) – which have all been studied for AD treatment.⁷⁵ MSC treatments have particularly shown therapeutic efficacy,⁷⁶ but they have also shown a low MSC survival rate, alongside other limitations present in other NSCs,⁷⁷ such as irrational differentiation.⁵⁵ These potentially beneficial indicators and challenges are also applicable to Huntington's disease, Parkinson's disease, ischemic stroke, traumatic brain injury,

ALS, multiple sclerosis, and spinal cord injury (SCI), given previous targeted treatments through stem cell therapies.^{55,76}

NSCs have been researched as possible therapeutic interventions for facilitating SCI functional recovery through replacement of damaged CNS cells. MSCs have also been tested in clinical trials, but clinical outcomes did not yield high success rates.⁷⁹ Stem cell therapy using ESCs has also been used to target traumatic brain injury symptoms.⁷⁶

NSCs have also been used to facilitate cell repair and cell development for patients with ALS.^{76,77} NSCs can help improve overall function that is minimised or lost, such as movement or communication.⁸⁰

The effects of NSCs have also been examined for treating PD symptoms, with ESTs currently being tested in clinical trials.⁵⁵ However, results of improvement have been inconsistent despite indications of neurogenesis through EST usage.⁷⁶ iPSCs are also expected to provide therapeutic benefit for PD, but regulatory criteria for clinical applications have not yet been determined.⁸¹

2: Device Obsolescence

One of the aims of this review is to identify and summarise neurotechnologies that were developed or were in active use between 2013 and 2024 but that are now obsolete. The literature search for this review did not yield any groups of neurotechnologies that have become obsolete to date. However, there are devices that perform neuromodulating activities that have become obsolete. This has had serious health impacts for research participants, patients, and other individuals requiring such devices for therapeutic purposes.

Key points:

- The literature search for this review did not yield any groups of neurotechnologies that have become obsolete to date. However, there are devices that perform neuromodulating activities that have become obsolete, which have had serious health impacts for research participants, patients, and other individuals requiring such devices for therapeutic purposes.
- Neural device obsolescence refers to implants that have become outdated or that stop functioning. Obsolescence may be planned, stratified, or due to limited funding.
- Device obsolescence often leads to device explantation and abandonment, which involve the removal of implants that stimulate brain or nerve activity.
- As numerous neuroimplant manufacturing companies have dissolved or have abandoned specific devices, there has been a growing concern about involuntary device obsolescence by patients, doctors, researchers, and research participants.
- Device abandonment has become a concern within neuroethics and research ethics, particularly with regards to post-trial access of the implant. A multidisciplinary expert group proposed a consensus definition of this phenomenon in the context of post-trial access in April 2024, with the goal of reducing or preventing its occurrence.
- Some patients faced with device obsolescence opt for DIY ("do-it-yourself") options to try and resolve continued device access.
- Home treatment using neurotechnology has become increasingly available through direct-to-consumer ('DTC') means and approved research trials, including through the Cumulus study in the UK to provide support for patients living with dementia.
- Obsolescence impacts individuals disproportionately based on location and socioeconomic means, which causes challenges in balancing technological innovation, financial interests, and equitable access.

2.1. Defining Obsolescence

Neural device obsolescence refers to implants that have become outdated or that stop functioning. Obsolescence can be caused by the device's manufacturing company no longer producing the device or its parts, the device becoming unusable due to requiring upgrades, or the maintenance required to continue device effectiveness becoming unavailable in a given location. Obsolescence may be planned, stratified, or due to limited funding. Planned (or 'built-in') obsolescence is a deliberate strategy to design and produce a device, part, or software with a limited lifespan.⁸² This renders the device ineffective or unusable without updating the part that has become obsolete.⁸³ Stratified obsolescence entails a technology or its parts becoming obsolete in one location but not another.⁸⁴ Funding limitations can occur due to a range of factors, such as company bankruptcy.

Device obsolescence often leads to device explantation and abandonment, which are terms used to describe the removal of implants that stimulate brain or nerve activity.⁸⁵ In the literature, device obsolescence and abandonment are sometimes used interchangeably when these are caused by decisions of the manufacturing company. Device explantation and abandonment are also sometimes used interchangeably when initiated by the patient or research participant. However, device removal initiated by patients or research participants is often involuntary due to social, economic, and/or research expectations.

One cause of neural device explantation, obsolescence, or abandonment is a lack of availability of the neurotechnology or its parts. For example, if the manufacturer of a given device dissolves or no longer produces such a device, the device is rendered obsolete. The consumer or patient may need to explant the device as it can cease to function, may not be fixed if malfunctioning, or may cause health issues if used long-term. Similarly, if a company requires upgrades to a device's parts or software, but the consumer or patient is unable to cover these costs, they may also need to explant the device. Lastly, research participants may be expected to have the device explanted at the end of a clinical trial. Even if they keep the device, they are not guaranteed long-term maintenance, and the device can become ineffective.

Device abandonment has become a concern within neuroethics and research ethics, particularly with regards to post-trial access of the implant. This was a key area of discussion in the 2023 Summit on Neural Interfaces held by the Royal Society in London. Following the summit, there was a call to provide a formal definition for invasive neurological device abandonment, with the goal of reducing or preventing the occurrence of this phenomenon.⁸⁶ Based on a systematic review of existing literature regarding device abandonment and obsolescence, a multidisciplinary expert group (including physicians, scientists, ethicists, and other relevant stakeholders) proposed a consensus definition, which was published in April 2024. This definition proposes that device abandonment entail at least one of the following:

- 1. "Failure to provide information relevant to (the existence or absence of) plans for medical, technical, and/or financial responsibility as fundamental aspects of patient consent during and after a clinical trial.
- 2. Failure to fulfill reasonable responsibility for medical, technical, and/or financial support prior to the end of an implantable device's labelled lifetime.

- 3. Failure to address any immediate needs (e.g., infection or device programming) of the individual using the implanted device, which may result in safety concerns and/or the deterioration of device effectiveness.
- 4. Failure of a clinical research trial if or when:
 - *i. informed consent has failed to address ongoing access to and management of the implanted device (per 1) and/or such other devices that may be demonstrated as having equal or greater therapeutic value in the future; and*
 - ii. individuals responsible for the trial have not made a reasonable effort to facilitate continued access to device and support for patients who benefit from the device.⁸⁶

2.2. Obsolescence Impact on Health and Access

Device obsolescence may cause a range of accessibility concerns and adverse health impacts for individuals who depend on neurostimulation to experience symptom relief. This is a growing concern for patients, doctors, researchers, and research participants, as numerous neuroimplant manufacturing companies have dissolved or have abandoned specific devices.^{87,88}

Prospective patients and clinical trial participants face significant risks from surgery, both for implantation and explantation of invasive neurotechnologies. Explanting a functional device within its lifetime or clinical trial would only be expected if other clinical risks were to arise. Despite this, there are published examples of cases of involuntary obsolescence, including one patient who trialled an experimental BCI in 2014 for regaining mobility but was told to temporarily explant their device by the manufacturer due to funding difficulties and to re-implant it once funding would be re-obtained.⁸⁹ Given the risks of surgery and financial uncertainty, the patient did not accede to this request. However, they opted to abandon the device in 2021 due to an unrelated event that risked their health, namely developing a severe infection that drove the device's cable into their scalp.⁸⁹

There have also been cases where individuals have opted against removing their obsolete implants specifically because of the risks of surgery,⁹⁰ even though keeping these devices could prevent access to other medical treatments. For example, some patients with bionic eye implants risk significant medical complications if they undergo an MRI scan, due to interference between their implant and the neuroimaging technology.⁹¹ These risks have called for transparency on side effects and ongoing availability of medical care to safeguard patients and research participants. In 2022, a patient shared their experience of having an implantable device and experiencing side effects. They had concerns over proceeding with their doctor's advice to undergo an MRI scan due to the potential for it to interfere with the device and cause health risks.⁹¹ Although they reached out to the manufacturing company to clarify the risks and treatment options, they did not respond and the patient had to opt for a CT scan. The company eventually dissolved without warning any of their patients who had been implanted with neurotechnological devices.⁹¹ The patient has expressed their concern at being unable to rule out a brain

tumour as they cannot safely undergo an MRI due to still having their implant, which is now obsolete.⁹¹

Apart from unexpected obsolescence caused by a device manufacturer's financial circumstances, planned obsolescence remains a widespread phenomenon that can limit long-term access and subsequent health risks. Policy developments in the UK have addressed planned obsolescence and its impact on electronic waste (e-waste). One of the goals of the 2019 Electronic Waste and the Circular Economy Inquiry focused on investigating the UK's e-waste industry and built-in obsolescence,⁹² i.e., a deliberate strategy used to incentivise customers to purchase a new device, device part, and/or software update by limiting its lifespan.⁹³ This directly relates to neurotechnology given the risks that many patients have undergone due to planned obsolescence, as well as the contribution that obsolescence of parts, batteries, or whole devices have on e-waste. A well-known example of planned obsolescence is the design of many batteries for electronic devices with short lifespans.⁸² The replacement of DBS batteries in the mid-2000s has been cited as a likely marketing decision, whereby the lifespan of batteries was decreased to increase profits, without considering the patient safety risks that severely ill patients would be subjected to by undergoing more frequent surgeries than necessary to replace the batteries.⁹⁴

Notwithstanding risks of infection and anaesthesia due to increased surgical interventions, planned obsolescence also creates significant difficulties for those unable to afford device updates or replacements. For example, an eight-year old who relied on a cochlear implant to attend school with their peers was subject to their implant's model being discontinued by the manufacturing company, requiring their family to purchase a "compulsory upgrade" – which they could not afford.⁸⁴ When interviewed about this difficulty, the family commented that, "New machines are so expensive. If we somehow even get another one by gathering money from somewhere, who will give us the guarantee that this will not happen again and again? We are helpless."⁸⁴ Although such patients may resort to purchasing devices through direct-to-consumer (DTC) options, this may not provide wide-scale access due to costs beyond their socio-economic means. This reflects the disproportionate impact of planned obsolescence on individuals with limited socio-economic means and highlights the challenge and tensions at play in balancing technological innovation, financial interests, and equitable access.

To mitigate the effects of obsolescence on health and accessibility, there have been calls for standardising neurostimulation device parts. In a 2021 survey, there was strong support (86%) for standardisation of neurostimulation device connectors among surgeons who implant neurostimulation devices.⁹⁵ It has been noted that medical device standardisation for neurotechnologies is not a novel avenue. Standardising such parts would follow existing protocols and precedents of medical device standardisation, which has been applied in the context of cardiac pacemakers since the 1990s.⁹⁵

In the absence of guaranteed long-term access to devices and their parts, some patients have resorted to 'do-it-yourself' (DIY) options to attempt continued access. DIY neurostimulation is an existing phenomenon for devices used at home, however it usually

refers to the purchase and use of direct-to-consumer ('DTC') neurotechnologies, such as wearable tDCS devices.⁹⁶ Although some individuals who wish to continue using their devices may find alternative companies or products that support their implants, others must turn to unsafe measures to attempt continued access. A patient repairing their own device that is not designed for home usage can be considered a form of "involuntary" DIY that stems from necessity, whereby either fixing the device themselves or keeping an obsolete device could pose high associated risks. For example, a patient with a spinalcord stimulator that helped with their chronic pain who could not find suitable replacements after the device became obsolete repaired the faulty parts themselves on several occasions by using their skills as an electrical engineer.⁹⁷ Eventually, they found suitable and easily accessible parts to repair their device in the United States, which were later discontinued, causing the patient to seek custom-made replacements from China.⁹⁷ This has been the experience of many patients with obsolete devices, who have turned to friends living abroad or the informal economy of social media groups to buy spare parts from third-parties.⁸⁴ These challenges have prompted discussions on the right to longterm access and considerations on the impact of neurotechnologies on personhood as part of neurorights. This is explored more thoroughly in Section 5 of this review.

Although many patients may resort to unsafe practices and involuntary DIY to ensure long-term access to treatment, there have also been increased efforts to widen access through voluntary DIY options – encompassed by the planned choice to use neurotechnology at home. This has included both DTC devices as well as access through research initiatives. However, there could be limited voluntariness even in DIY use that has originated out of choice rather than economic or accessibility-related pressures. Although DTC devices could be purchased as a planned and voluntary DIY option, there is no guarantee of continued access as companies may still embed built-in obsolescence of parts or experience financial constraints that can lead to the manufacturing company's dissolution.

There have also been concerns that some DTC devices, while available to purchase, may not always reflect research findings on the effectiveness of neuromodulation for specific conditions and thus provide limited therapeutic benefits. For example, there have been mixed findings regarding TES effectiveness across studies, such as tDCS for treating depression.^{9,15} Despite this, many DTC tDCS devices for therapeutic purposes have been widely available in the European Market over the last decade, including as portable devices in the UK.¹⁵ Due to these concerns, there have been increased efforts to embed robust research findings prior to marketing some DTC devices. For example, the Flow tDCS device that is available in the UK has been developed and supported through over 10 double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical trials – which indicates reliable and well-informed study findings.¹⁵

Another example of a recently approved device, which was developed in the UK, is an Al-powered wearable device that tracks brain activity and cognitive performance, which is aimed at assisting remote tracking of the patient's health to complement the treatment of a range of neuropsychiatric conditions.⁹⁸

Home treatment using neurotechnology has also become available through approved research trials. In the UK, the Cumulus (CNS-101) study started in 2022, aiming to "investigate whether measurement of multiple neurocognitive functions can be done in home by people living with dementia" using a tablet and a wearable headset that records brain signals through EEG.⁹⁹ It is intended to:

- 1. Enable more frequent measurement in a familiar, comfortable setting for people living with dementia, who otherwise would have to attend multiple, in-person clinic visits of lengthy duration.
- 2. Allow for repeated measurements over time, with the potential to increase our understanding of disease progression and response to treatment.
- 3. Save time and costs on brain assessments.
- 4. Accelerate the progress of clinical trials that are testing new therapies for dementia.¹⁰

There are several study sites across the UK and the study was approved for a period of 2 years, ending in 2024.^{99,100} At the time of writing, the study was ongoing and findings were pending.

3: Legal, Policy, and Regulatory Developments

Between 2013 and 2024, governance of neurotechnology regulation and access has shifted due to Brexit, neurotechnological developments, and the Covid-19 pandemic.

Key points:

- The UK Parliament has set forth provisions on medical technology ('medtech') regulation in the UK under the Medicines and Medical Devices Act 2021 and the Medical Devices Regulations 2002 (as amended) ('UK MDR').
- Following the UK's withdrawal from the European Union, there is regulatory divergence between Great Britain ('GB', i.e. England, Scotland and Wales) and Northern Ireland ('NI'). In NI, EU regulations (i.e. the EU Medical Devices Regulation ('EU MDR') and the EU In Vitro Diagnostic Regulation ('EU IVDR')) take precedence over UK regulations on regulating medical devices. The Medicines and Medical Devices Act 2021 applies in both NI and GB, but cannot conflict with the Northern Ireland Protocol (NIP) in NI. Aspects of the UK MDR apply in NI. Only UK regulations apply in GB.
- The Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency (MHRA) is the UK regulator for medical devices.
- The Regulatory Horizons Council considered the MHRA's scope and proposed a taxonomy of neurotechnologies based on a device's associated level of risk, focused on level of invasiveness and device purpose (i.e. recording or modulation). The recommendations for the MHRA to regulate all neuromodulation devices and only neuroimaging devices that are marketed for medical purposes have been accepted.
- The UK's approach to regulating medical devices closely aligns those of the EU, although support for international alignment has varied.
- The MHRA only facilitates accelerated regulatory approval of technologies through the Innovative Devices Access Pathway, introduced in 2022.
- The MHRA only accepts exceptional use of non-UKCA marked medical devices for humanitarian reasons. Manufacturers need to apply for this exemption to supply a medical device for single named patients to protect their health if there is no legitimate alternative available.
- The Covid-19 pandemic caused significant barriers in accessing healthcare services and neurosurgery, including for neurology and psychiatry services. The MHRA provided large-scale exemptions on granting early access to specific medical devices for a limited amount of time to mitigate the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic.

3.1. UK and EU Law

Prior to Brexit, the regulation of medical technology ('medtech') in the UK was aligned with the European Union (EU)'s regulations as an EU Member State. The EU has competence over Member States' domestic regulations on regulating human medicines and associated clinical trials.¹⁰¹ The UK was bound to the EU framework for medical device regulation under Directive 90/385/EEC on Active Implantable Medical Devices and Directive 93/42/EEC on Medical Devices.¹⁰² The UK implemented these provisions within domestic law via the Medical Devices Regulations 2002. England, Scotland, and Wales (i.e. Great Britain, 'GB) have not been subject to EU regulations since 31 January 2020 under the provisions of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (EUWA).¹⁰³ Although not retained in domestic law, EU regulations continue to apply in Northern Ireland under the Northern Ireland Protocol (NIP), agreed upon in the EU Withdrawal Act 2018.

As part of the Withdrawal Agreement between the UK and EU, the Northern Ireland Protocol was implemented to set out NI's ongoing relationship with the EU and ensure that the UK's exit from the EU did not result in a hard border on the island of Ireland. The NIP had the effect of requiring EU legislation to continue to apply in NI, including that relating to medical devices. Since Brexit, the two EU directives on medical devices were replaced by the EU Medical Devices Regulations ('EU MDR') in 2017 and came into force in May 2021. For in vitro devices, the EU In Vitro Device Regulations ('EU IVDR') came into force in 2022.

There are two key pieces of legislation applicable to medical devices in the UK, namely the Medical Devices Regulations 2002 (as amended) (i.e. 'UK MDR') and the Medicines and Medical Devices Act 2021. In Great Britain ('GB' – England, Wales and Scotland), only UK regulations apply. Aspects of the UK MDR apply in NI, but EU regulations take precedence over UK regulations in NI in areas where the EU has competence on medical device regulation and under terms applicable to the NIP. Although there is regulatory divergence between GB and NI in relation to medtech, there is common regulatory oversight. The Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency (MHRA) is the regulator for medical devices in the UK, for both UK and EU regulations in GB and NI respectively.¹⁰⁴

The complex regulatory landscape on medical devices has affected the use and regulation of neurotechnology in the UK, prompting a need to define which neurotechnologies fall under the category of "medical devices". The scope of the MHRA's regulation of neurotechnologies was considered in 2022 in an independent report by the Regulatory Horizons Council (RHC). The RHC made regulatory oversight recommendations based on device invasiveness and device purpose (i.e., recording or modulation), and proposed a framework with a neurotechnology taxonomy classification based on a device's associated level of risk.¹⁰⁵ The report calls for all neuromodulation devices to be regulated by the MHRA, irrespective of level of invasiveness or purpose (i.e. therapeutic or non-therapeutic).¹⁰⁵ For neuroimaging devices, the report proposed that the MHRA should only regulate devices marketed for medical purposes.¹⁰⁵

The RHC recommendations were accepted by the Government in 2024, which confirmed that the MHRA regulates all neuromodulation devices, invasive neuroimaging devices, and only non-invasive devices that *record* neural information for medical purposes.¹⁰⁶

3.2. Alignment of UK regulation with EU and international standards and practice

Harmonisation with international practices on medical device regulation and safety has been considered at different stages of the regulatory changes described above.

There has been strong public support for aligning the UK's approach to medical device regulation with international standards, and particularly with the EU.¹⁰⁷ In 2021, the MHRA evaluated the extent to which their proposed regulatory framework should align with international practices through a public consultation.¹⁰⁸ There was high support (80%) for alignment with the EU MDR and lower support (56%) for alignment with the International Medical Devices Regulatory Forum (IMDRF).¹⁰⁷ However, it is worth noting that 24% of respondents did not know or had no opinion on alignment with the IMDRF, whereas only 7% of respondents did not know or have no opinion regarding harmonization with the EU MDR.¹⁰⁷ Key areas of support for EU and international harmonisation included: economic and operational benefits for manufacturers, wider choice for patients, the prospect of manufacturers deeming the UK a more attractive destination, providing clear definitions (including on software) and consistent interpretation of regulations, and favouring a risk-based approach to classification.¹⁰⁷

Currently, the UK's approach to regulating medical devices closely aligns with EU regulations, which was supported by the public in the 2021 consultation on this matter. References to international models that relate to the impact of medical devices have also been made in areas beyond regulation in the public domain. A recommendation from the Medical Devices Safety Review ('The Cumberlege Review') in 2018 included the development of "[a] new independent Redress Agency for those harmed by medicines and medical devices [...] based on models operating effectively in other countries."¹⁰⁹ . Although this recommendation was rejected by the Government,¹⁰⁹ the Review drew from effective international models on responding to patient reports on medicines and medical devices.

There have also been international efforts to address neurotechnology regulation. Several international organisations have made initiatives to develop an international governance framework on neurotechnology.¹⁰⁵ For example, the UK is one of the founding members of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), which adopted a legal instrument on Responsible Innovation in Neurotechnology in 2019. This policy document outlines a series of recommendations for both public and private stakeholders to address ethical, social, and legal implications as neurotechnologies advance while promoting innovation, inclusivity, collaboration, safety, and regulatory oversight as key areas of consideration. The OECD has clarified that this legal instrument does not replace regulatory frameworks, but that it can instead help with shaping responsible innovation¹¹⁰ Between 2017 and 2019, they also published three policy papers on strengthening responsible neurotechnology innovation and issues in neurotechnology governance.^{111–113} Although the UK is not legally bound to OECD policy or frameworks, it has contributed to their development as an OECD member.

3.3. UK Government strategy, initiatives, and exemptions

The significance of medtech innovation in developing the UK medtech market, improving health outcomes, and increasing access to new technologies through innovation has been outlined by the UK Government's Medtech strategy.¹¹⁴ Medtech comprises a significant amount of healthcare expenditure in the UK, with the NHS spending approximately £10 billion annually.¹¹⁵ In England, £604 million were spent on medtech appliances in community care in 2022.¹¹⁶ Furthermore, between 2015 and 2022, the UK medical device market was the third largest in Europe, behind Germany and France. As of 2023, it is the fourth largest in Europe – behind Germany, France, and Italy – and eighth in the world, valued at \$9.09 billion.^{117,118}

In 2024, an update to the Medtech strategy report outlined achievements and further goals to increase medtech innovation, making reference to the Innovative Devices Access Pathway (IDAP) pilot.¹¹⁹ The IDAP, first introduced in 2022, is a joint project between NICE, the MHRA, Health Technology Wales, and the Scottish Health Technology Group. The IDAP aims to "offer a supported research and access route for innovative medical technologies and digital devices that meet a critical need in the NHS" and to "[allow] manufacturers to provide their innovative device to healthcare professionals and patients at the earliest, safe, opportunity".¹¹⁹ Eight products have been approved to date under the IDAP.¹²⁰ Although there are no approved neuromodulation or neuro-recording devices, two of the products seek to help with two neurological conditions, namely multiple sclerosis through a fatigue app and stroke identification through a portable diagnostic device.¹²⁰

Other countries have also introduced exemptions to facilitate accelerated regulatory approval of some neurotechnologies, such as the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) Investigational Device Exemption (IDE) and Humanitarian Device Exemption (HDE). To promote flexibility of adopting emerging neurotechnologies and foster innovation, there were proposals in 2021 for the UK to consider developing an 'investigational device' similar to the FDA's IDE process.⁹⁸ However, the UK has not to date developed such a pathway other than the IDAP, which is limited to specific products. The MHRA considers the exceptional use of non-UKCA marked/non-compliant medical devices on humanitarian grounds, but this is limited to a single named patient rather than a larger cohort of patients with the same condition(s).¹²¹ Applications for exceptional use can be made by a device manufacturer "to supply a medical device that does not comply with the law to protect a patient's health if there is no legitimate alternative available" and includes in vitro diagnostic medical devices.¹²¹

UK provisions do not have other humanitarian exemptions, such as the FDA's HDE – which has been used for several neurophysiological and neuropsychiatric conditions to permit neuromodulation access, such as DBS for adult treatment-resistant OCD or paediatric treatment-resistant dystonia.¹²² The HDE was established to create a new regulatory pathway for products intended for rare diseases or conditions, which are considered orphan products. It provides this access given that sufficient clinical evidence to meet FDA standards is difficult if the sample size and patient population affected is small. This is different to expanded access for medical devices, which most closely mimics the MHRA's guidance on humanitarian grounds exemptions, and focuses on

emergency use, compassionate use, and treatment investigational device exemptions.¹²³ Although the MHRA reviews applications for orphan designation of medical products, there is no pre-marketing authorisation orphan designation under any of its provisions.¹²⁴

3.4. The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic

The Covid-19 pandemic caused significant barriers in accessing healthcare services, including for neurology and psychiatry services. As some different technologies were difficult to access or procure throughout the pandemic, large-scale exemptions for medical devices were made in the UK.¹²⁵ In June 2020, the Government published a list of manufacturers and medical devices granted an exemption by the MHRA. This included two models of the Hypoglossal Nerve Stimulation System by Inspire Medical Systems, an implanted neurotechnology that electrically stimulates the hypoglossal nerve to trigger tongue movement.¹²⁶ The exemption was issued in March 2021 and expired in September 2024.¹²⁷ This approach was also adopted by other countries, such as the US FDA, which provided approved temporary alternative neurotechnology access to patients with major depression who had difficulties accessing their usual regimen of treatment tDCS usage under an IDE in May 2020, until patients could re-gain access to rTMS and/or ECT.¹²⁸

However, for other neurotechnologies, there were limited means by which they could be accessed, with patients requiring neurosurgery being particularly affected. In May 2021, Baroness Gale, a Member of the UK Parliament, raised a question for a short debate in the House of Lords Grand Committee on the matter. The question included the Government's plans to restart specialist neurology services and introducing a national strategy for neurorehabilitation, making direct references to the pandemic's negative effects on neurosurgery and DBS access for Parkinson's disease.¹²⁹ The significant impact of the pandemic on neurosurgery access was reflected in the difference between the number of DBS procedures performed in England through the NHS in 2019 compared with 2020: an average of 20 DBS procedures per month in 2019, and only 135 for the whole of 2020.¹²⁹

4: Robust and Diverse Clinical Trials

There have been recurring themes in neurotechnology research on developing standardised protocols in research trials, creating more robust and diverse clinical trials, and setting clear eligibility criteria. Specific concerns have been raised about the involvement of vulnerable groups, including children, in clinical trials and further timely access to treatment. Both research and policy in this area have made calls for providing equitable access and enhancing public and patient involvement to mitigate existing barriers in research participation and clinical access to neurotechnology treatment.

Key points:

- A key emerging theme across the literature pinpoints the need for more double-blind, randomised controlled clinical trials with standardised testing protocols prior to making neurotechnologies available for therapeutic access.
- Using specific combinations of neuromodulation and neuroimaging technologies have been explored to maximise treatment effects and pave the way for personalised medicine for a range of neurophysiological and neuropsychiatric conditions.
- Neuromodulation technologies are predominantly only considered for patients whose prior standard treatment has failed. However, there are gaps in setting consistent inclusive and exclusive criteria in neuromodulation research – such as defining treatment resistance and considerations over the severity of the patient's symptoms.
- Concerns over some study criteria include that some patients who may benefit could be excluded from participation, such as children, patients with comorbidities, or other groups of patients who are deemed to be vulnerable due to their condition(s).
- Further concerns reflect that as health outcomes are impacted by social determinants and to widen access, research trials need to have diverse participants, including children and underrepresented groups in both clinical settings and research. The lack of diverse demographics in research impacts the generalisability of data and can make the effects of novel neurotechnologies less safe for such groups.
- Representation gaps of specific groups throughout the stages of a device's development and usage might also suggest there is a need to explore wider perspectives through patient and public involvement (PPI). The MHRA has expressed its commitment to enhancing PPI in its 2021-2023 corporate plan and its PPI 2020-2025 Strategy.

4.1 Standardised protocols

A key emerging theme across the literature pinpoints the need for more clinical trials to take place on neurotechnology effectiveness for different conditions. For these interventions to be safe and effective, there is a shared view that more double-blind, randomised controlled trials with homogenous testing protocols need to occur prior to making any such technologies available for therapeutic access. For example, although tDCS has been studied as a potential treatment for ADHD, dyslexia, and autism spectrum disorder, there is a need for more large, randomised, sham-controlled trials and robust experimental designs in paediatric populations.¹³⁰

There are also calls for these trials to have long-term follow up plans to appropriately identify and address benefits or adverse effects of neurotechnologies.^{69,131} Important considerations relating to how a given technology may impact a research participant – and a prospective patient – also vary based on: the technology; level of modulation; type of modulation; condition that is being tackled through neurotechnology; the presence of any comorbid medical conditions; and other social and biological aspects that may impact treatment effectiveness, such as age.

Recurring themes in the literature focus on improving the level of scrutiny applied to trials of neurotechnologies that aim to serve as therapeutic alternatives. For example, rTMS may provide an opportunity to personalise treatment protocols for patients with specific manifestations of a given condition.¹³ tDSC and TMS have also shown potential for reducing tics in tic disorders, but it has been noted that supporting clinical evidence needs to increase and NIBS parameters need to consider patient personalisation before these technologies become standard treatments.¹¹

Specific combinations of neuromodulation technologies (i.e., rTMS, tACS) and neuroimaging technologies (i.e., EEG, MEG) have also been explored as avenues that can maximise treatment effects and pave the way for personalised medicine for a range of neurophysiological and neuropsychiatric conditions.^{36,132,133} Similarly, it has also been suggested that the use of BCIs which combine technological inputs – both with recording and modulation properties – and feedback systems also shows promise for personalised treatment.¹⁵ A range of neurophysiological conditions could be treated through BCIs that are used alongside fNIRS, tDCs, other BCIs, and other inputs.¹⁵ This combination, with an extension to include several imaging technologies, has been proposed as an example with therapeutic prospect for treating essential tremor.¹⁵ However, although the likely potential of many neurotechnologies has been noted, and consistent benefits are expected through increased trials, a key concern remains a lack of standard methodology, even for TMS, tDCS, and DBS which are widely used.³³

Another key challenge identified in the literature relates to the long-term reporting of side effects and neurotechnology effectiveness. This includes the risks of over-stating positive or negative effects of neurotechnologies when reporting findings.¹³⁴ Apart from the need to ensure best practice in clinical research, appropriate reporting of effects has also been seen as necessary to prevent unrealistic expectations in clinical trial participation, which can cause unintended negative side effects in vulnerable groups, such as children.¹³⁴ Such effects are difficult to generalise in the absence of long-term trials. For example,

although many studies have determined that tDCS is a predominantly safe intervention with minimal, mild side effects, this level of safety has only been made for short-term usage given the lack of studies focusing on children, and thus, makes long-term side effects of these technologies on a paediatric population unavailable.¹⁵

4.2 Eligibility Criteria

Neuromodulation technologies are predominantly only considered for patients whose prior standard treatment has failed. It has also been suggested that non-invasive neurotechnologies be tried prior to considering invasive technologies – such as deep brain stimulation (DBS) – for these patients.³³ However, there have been difficulties in establishing consistent definitions for treatment resistance across research and clinical practice.^{135,136} This can make it difficult to determine whether to refer a patient for neuromodulation treatment and to establish whether a research participant meets eligibility for clinical trials for treatment-resistant conditions. These gaps in setting consistent inclusive and exclusive criteria in neuromodulation research – including defining treatment resistance and considerations over the severity of the patient's symptoms – can impact the consistency of clinical trials and patient referrals.¹³⁵

Inconsistent eligibility criteria can also cause concerns over exclusion of certain groups in research. For example, some patients that may benefit could be excluded from participation, such as those with comorbidities. This is a particular concern for patients who experience significant interferences to their quality of life from more than one condition.³³ These patients may experience varying levels of treatment effectiveness from neuromodulation interventions depending on the level of treatment-resistance that they experience with each condition.¹³⁵ For example, TMS and ECT have shown effectiveness for some patients with comorbid conditions, such as major depression and obsessive-compulsive disorder.^{137–139} However, these findings have been mixed for patients with comorbid treatment-resistant OCD.^{33,139–141} Therefore, even though these technologies may be effective for specific conditions, the level of effectiveness may differ depending on the patient's presentation when targeting multiple conditions. This may suggest a need for increased transparency in reasons behind specific eligibility criteria and efforts to standardise them.

Thorough consideration of eligibility criteria could also help ensure that trials consider condition-specific effects from neurotechnology treatment. This is because there may be varying levels of effectiveness across patients who may experience similar symptoms, but which are caused by different conditions.

For example, a 2021 review assessed clinical evidence for the treatment of PD through specific non-invasive neurotechnologies, noting effectiveness of rTMS, tDCs, and tACS.³⁶ This review noted the promise that NIBS holds for sub-groups of those affected by PD, based on their symptoms, to provide personalised care. Clinical trial results vary, although this can likely be attributed to study populations and study protocols rather than solely effects of specific NIBS on treating PD symptoms. Findings on NIBS usage for PD symptoms however indicate the need to evaluate the relationship between

neurotechnologies, specific symptoms, as well as the conditions that cause such symptoms. For example, although TMS may improve the symptoms of depression and motor symptoms in patients with PD, the efficacy of treating other movement conditions is not clear.³⁰ This can mean that although the same symptoms are targeted, as the cause of symptoms is different, treatment outcomes may not be as effective. These are areas that can be considered early on in the research process when inclusion and exclusion criteria are set to account for the above circumstances.

Gaps have also been observed in the reporting of inclusion and exclusion criteria for children. For example, despite neurotechnologies holding substantial potential for neurohabilitation for children with refractory neurophysiological and neuropsychiatric conditions, study participants under the age of 18 have not been included on any clinical trials of intracortical BCI and the reasons for exclusion are largely omitted in publications.⁶⁹ Exclusion of paediatric populations in research often results in children and adolescents receiving treatment access significantly later than adults. For example, DBS was approved in most European countries in 2019 and has since also received FDA approval in the US.^{15,35,46} This includes treatment for children through a humanitarian device exemption.⁶⁹ However, this is not the case for RNS, which is an invasive neurotechnology that has encouraging results for epilepsy.⁶⁹ It is not currently available to children through such an exemption, which reflects the trend that neuroprosthetic devices become available to paediatric populations significantly later than adults, despite the promise of symptom relief. On the other hand, external, wearable devices for epilepsy management are currently being tested in a variety of patient populations, including children.15

4.3 Equitable Access and Involvement

Research trials need to have diverse participants to reflect the fact that health outcomes are impacted by social determinants. This includes children and underrepresented groups in both clinical settings and research.^{142,143} The lack of diverse demographics in research impacts the generalisability of data and can make the effects of novel neurotechnologies less safe for such groups.¹⁴⁴

A lack of diverse data can also exacerbate engineering and algorithmic bias for different types of neurotechnologies, including AI-powered or AI-assisted devices. This was addressed in the UK in the *Equity in Medical Devices Independent Review*, which sought to determine the extent and impact of biases in the design and usage of medical devices.^{145,146} The review deemed AI a medical device (AlaMD) that could raise bias-related harms at its very inception, noting that, "if those data [used in machine learning] are unrepresentative of minority groups or biased in some other way against population subgroups, the models may 'learn' biases engrained in medical practice and exacerbate existing health inequities".¹⁴⁷

Furthermore, based on existing reports of such biases and cases of disadvantages to women and ethnic minorities, there have been higher reports of distrust in AI by groups that have been underserved in the field.¹⁴⁷ This distrust makes disadvantaged groups

less inclined to seek medical treatment. Those who do opt to use AI-powered devices may also experience adverse effects if devices are not tailored to their needs due to insufficient data and algorithmic biases. Similarly, use of devices with lowered performance or quality can also pose health risks. As outlined in the UNESCO International Bioethics Committee's Ethical Issues of Neurotechnology Report, this can cause disproportionate barriers to accessing new technologies.¹⁴⁸

With a growing number of AI-assisted neurotechnologies, such as BCIs, algorithmic bias can cause significant health disparities among different ethnic, racial, and gender minorities. However, inadvertent biases due to engineering decisions also exist in neurotechnologies not powered by AI. This is seen in the reduced efficacy of EEG and fNIRS – two examples of recording neurotechnologies – on individuals with thick, curly hair and dark skin complexions.¹⁴⁹ The Equity in Medical Devices Independent Review also highlighted pulse oximeters as an example of device design that led to varying levels of effectiveness and adverse health effects. Pulse oximeters can be used in neurotechnology applications; for example, as part of anaesthesia protocols, pulse oximetry is applied at the beginning of DBS surgery.¹⁵⁰ As they rely on light to determine the level of oxygen in blood, the efficacy of results can be impacted by a range of factors - such as skin colour. As less precision has been reported in non-White racial groups, this can disadvantage racial or ethnic minorities due to creating higher rates of poorer device performance.^{147,151} Having inaccurate readings could thus pose significant concerns of accuracy and disproportionate adverse effects for underrepresented groups across all areas of device development - from inception to application.

A further diversity gap can result from vulnerable populations not always being seen as appropriate research subjects – e.g. due to concerns over genuine informed consent – despite being the populations who may benefit most from certain treatments. For example, despite the fact that there are patients with conditions that compromise movement and communication (such as locked-in syndrome) and who may benefit significantly from BCIs, they are "not the most suitable research subjects" due to concerns that their choice to participate in research is based on unrealistic expectations of benefit and a lack of clinical treatment options, rather than genuine voluntariness.⁶⁹ However, this can compromise respect for autonomy and would be contrary to the need to include these groups more actively in clinical research, treatment decisions, and respective policies.

The RHC has highlighted concerns over equitable access to neurotechnology, and requested that the UK Department for Health and Social Care "consider adopting policies to ensure that neurotechnologies are available to a wide patient base regardless of their personal characteristics".¹⁰⁵ Personal characteristics can include those protected under the Equality Act 2010¹⁵² – such as disability, age, race, among others – which could be applied in this area to widen access to neurotechnology research. This is being addressed in the MHRA's work on developing a joint diversity and inclusion guidance with the Health Research Authority, as well as through their validation process for clinical investigations, which requests applicants to outline plans on addressing bias.¹⁵³

These representation gaps, throughout the stages of a device's development and usage, might also suggest there is a need to explore wider perspectives through patient and public involvement (PPI). The Cumberlege Review made a recommendation on the need for the MHRA to increase PPI, raise awareness of its public protection roles, and to ensure that patients have a key role in the MHRA's work. This recommendation was accepted and the MHRA's recent efforts to adopt these changes were outlined. These included the MHRA's 2021-2023 corporate plan¹⁵⁴ on putting patients first through enhanced PPI, its efforts to transform organisational structure to put patient safety at the forefront of its work,¹⁵⁴ and the MHRA's Patient and Public Involvement 2020-2025 Strategy¹⁵⁵. The MHRA held a public consultation on this strategy between May and June 2021. The outcome of this consultation has not been published as of October 2024.

5: Neurorights

The impact of therapeutic neurotechnology use and post-trial access on identity, data protection and long-term safety have raised questions over the rights that patients and research participants have in these contexts. This includes considerations associated with personhood, such as personal autonomy (including exercised through informed consent), identity, authenticity, and mental privacy as part of 'neurorights'.⁹⁷ Legal and policy developments have considered how patients with neuromodulation implants may have changed perceptions of self, agency and identity, alongside concerns over patients' ability to exercise autonomy authentically post-surgery. In turn, these policy and legal outcomes have impacted how neurotechnology is regulated and used to safeguard patients and research participants.

Key points:

- Neurorights encompass the rights of patients in the context of neurotechnology on a range of areas related to personhood, such as autonomy, integrity, non-discrimination, and privacy. Numerous international efforts have considered whether existing human rights frameworks protect these rights to their fullest extent.
- There have been calls to better consider the experiences of patients who use neurotechnology and the extent to which they deem their implants to impact their identity.
- Ethical implications of neurotechnology usage with regards to privacy and personal data collection have been considered both in the UK and internationally. Some countries have made efforts to enshrine neurorights and provisions on neurodata through legislation and policy measures.
- The impact of neuromodulation use on personhood has also raised concerns about the impact of device obsolescence and explantation on patients' health. There are gaps in the available literature on whether device manufacturers, insurance companies, and/or study organisers who implant neural devices in research subjects have a duty of non-abandonment to research participants, and whether a failure to upload such a duty would entail a breach of an individual's neurorights. The MHRA has made efforts to support long-term implants and access.
- There is a lack of regulatory guidance on whether there should be a continuous informed consent process as part of post-trial access, alongside who should be responsible for seeking and obtaining this.

5.1. Impact of neurotechnology on perceptions of personhood

Neurorights considerations have emerged in the UK and internationally through empirical studies, reports, and legislation.

In 2019, the Council of Europe – of which the UK is a member – published its Strategic Action Plan on Human Rights and Technologies in Biomedicine (2020-2025).¹⁵⁶ The plan referred to the impact that neurotechnology can have on privacy, personhood, and discrimination, with the aim of considering whether existing human rights frameworks protect these rights to their fullest extent. Other priority areas in the plan included equity in healthcare; enhancing underage patients' participation in decision-making on their health; and strengthening long-term strategic cooperation with Council of Europe committees and other intergovernmental bioethics bodies on these matters.

The impact of neurotechnology on perceptions of personhood was also addressed in a 2021 report on Ethical Issues of Neurotechnology published by the UNESCO International Bioethics Committee. Key takeaways focused on the impact that neurotechnologies can have on bioethical and human rights notions of mental integrity, human dignity, personal identity, autonomy, mental privacy, accessibility, and social justice – which can all fall under the umbrella of 'neurorights'.¹⁴⁸

There have been calls to consider the experiences of patients who use neurotechnology more closely and the extent to which they deem their implants as part of their identity – either because of a perception of themselves changing due to having an implant, or due to side effects of the technology potentially causing changes in their thoughts and behaviour.⁸⁶ These considerations have also been identified in patient experiences, including a study that interviewed patients who used BCIs to treat refractory epilepsy symptoms.⁹⁷ Although experiences have ranged between perceptions of enhanced levels of freedom to feeling less in control since receiving their implants, the shared experience among participants was that their sense of self was impacted by implanting a BCI.⁹⁷ These ethical concerns have surfaced in both BCI and DBS research,^{97,157} with some patients reporting increased perceptions over their agency and others feeling a sense of self-estrangement.¹⁵⁸

5.2. Neuroprivacy and Neurodata

Neurorights discourse has also focused on neuroprivacy (including mental integrity privacy) and the protection of neurodata. These were focus points in the Council of Europe's 2021 report on 'Common Human Rights Challenges Raised By Different Applications of Neurotechnologies in the Biomedical Field'¹⁵⁹. Questions over privacy, autonomy, agency, and justice were used as key lenses to address the legal, social, and ethical implications of neurotechnologies. These included mental integrity and the right to privacy in light of potential breaches that can be facilitated through neurorecording and neurostimulation. Rights such as freedom of thought, private life, and privacy were linked to existing human rights that are binding in the UK, such as the Universal Declaration of Human Rights¹⁶⁰ and the European Convention on Human Rights¹⁶¹.

UK context

The UK Information Commissioner's Office (ICO) published a report on neurotechnology in 2023.¹⁶² It highlighted the following ethical implications of neurotechnology usage with regards to privacy and personal data collection:

- neurodata can pose risks to information rights;
- there is a risk of transparency breaches from organisations based on their access and usage to sensitive data gathered through neurotechnologies;
- neuroprivacy and neurodata do not have formally accepted definitions;
- neurodata, while it may be protected under the notion of mental integrity protection, is not specified in law (including soft law) or regulation; and
- neurodata is not defined as a special category under the UK GDPR, although it may be considered as such if collected and processed for medical purposes.¹⁶³

There have been calls for further consideration of the ethical concerns and patient experiences relating to neurotechnologies and the protection of patient rights and neurodata. In 2022, the RHC Independent Report noted that the spike in neuromodulation usage will amount to collecting substantial amounts of personal "neurodata" from users.¹⁰⁵ The RHC requested that the ICO should clarify how this type of data collected is covered under provisions of UK data protection law.¹⁰⁵ The Government accepted this recommendation, noting the ICO will develop specific guidance on neurodata by 2025.¹⁰⁶

International context

The status of neurodata within the regulation of data protection has been addressed in numerous countries through extant legislation and policies on neurorights. For example, Spain's Charter of Digital Rights outlines specific rights and provisions subject to legal regulation in the usage of neurotechnologies – including BCIs – to guarantee self-determination, equality, non-discrimination, and dignity.¹⁶⁴

Similarly, in 2023, the Chilean Supreme Court discussed the right to mental privacy with respect to neurodata, including whether the latter is protected and considered personal data.¹⁶⁵ Although there has been no formal stance or application into law on the status of neurodata, the notion of neuroprotection in medical contexts has been included in Article 19 of the Chilean constitution,¹⁶⁶ which the ICO noted was 'the first explicit piece of legislation directly about neurodata' after it was proposed in 2020.¹

There have also been a number of attempts or proposals to incorporate neuroprivacy and neurodata into legislation in other countries. In 2021, a draft bill in Brazil proposed that "neural data constitutes a special category of sensitive health data that requires greater protection".¹⁶⁶ As part of protecting neurodata as personal data, the bill further proposed to only allow neurodata processing with explicit consent and to prohibit neuromodulation usage in any manner that "could harm someone's identity, autonomy or psychological continuity, as well as communication between data controllers or their joint use of neural data aimed at obtaining economic benefit".¹⁶⁶ Other jurisdictions have explored the

neuroprotection and the regulation of neurorights more widely. For example, a draft bill was introduced in 2023 in Ecuador to address the ethical applications of both invasive and non-invasive neurotechnologies.¹⁶⁶ This predominantly focused on protecting human dignity, physical and mental integrity, neural data privacy, autonomous decision-making, and the right to non-discrimination.¹⁶⁶ It echoes the content of other draft bills proposed in Mexico in 2024 and in Argentina in 2022, the latter also specifying that any usage of personal information stemming from mental activity (i.e., brain functions) should provide information on its purpose and scope.¹⁶⁶ There has not been further approval or implementation of these initiatives at the time of writing of this review.

5.3. Neurorights, post-trial access and obsolescence

The impact of neuromodulation use on personhood has also raised concerns about the impact of device obsolescence and explantation on patients' health. As discussed above, there are gaps in the available literature on whether device manufacturers, insurance companies, and/or study organisers who implant neural devices in research subjects have a duty of non-abandonment to research participants, and whether a failure to uphold such a duty would entail a breach of an individual's neurorights, such as autonomy and integrity.¹⁶⁷

Many patients with BCI implants have expressed a level of "human-machine symbiosis".¹⁵⁸ Two patient participants, with different implants, have been among those who have shared their sense of loss and devastation in the face of device obsolescence due to a lack of continued post-trial access,⁸⁴ ¹⁶⁸ with one describing the removal as being "against their will".¹⁶⁸ Similarly, with the potential for neuro-implants to form a significant part of a patient's identity, the request of device manufacturers or clinical trial organisers for patients to explant devices at the end of a trial has been compared to "removing something constitutive of the person against their will".¹⁶⁸

The ethics of forced explantation have been increasingly explored through a neurorights lens, particularly informed consent and the right to mental integrity, which are considered to be breached through forced device explantation.¹⁵⁸ To reflect this point, the ethical implications and human rights breaches of mandatory explantation have been compared to those of forced implantation, which would hold a high level of moral objectionability.⁸⁵ Consequently, there have been calls for device manufacturers and clinical trials to be considered to have a duty of non-abandonment to patients and research participants.¹⁶⁹ This would include preventing manufacturing companies from unilaterally withholding long-term access to an implanted device – particularly when the key motivation of obsolescence is due to financial constraints.¹⁵⁸

The responsibility for providing post-trial access in the case of device obsolescence was addressed in the Regulatory Horizons Council's 2022 report. Aiming to propose measures for supporting long-term implants, the report acknowledged persisting and unresolved issues around post-trial access of neurotechnological devices. It recommended the clarification and strengthening of requirements for device manufacturers, requiring them to implement a robust post-market surveillance system:

"[T]he MHRA should consider requiring manufacturers to present a plan describing how they intend to manage long-term implants installed in patients, as part of their submission to Approved Bodies. The plan should capture:

- 1. the commitment of the manufacturer to repair, upgrade or remove the device (including software) as required,
- 2. specific instructions on how to maintain and remove the device that can be followed by a third-party in case the company folds; and
- 3. detailed description of arrangements for long-term monitoring of adverse events in a post-market phase.

The MHRA should also ensure that it has adequate resources to ensure postmarket vigilance and to intervene and mediate when a company folds and a handover of responsibilities must be organised.^{*m*105}

The MHRA has not, to date, addressed provisions regarding long-term plans that account for a company's financial restrictions. It has developed provisions to support long-term device access by requiring device manufacturers to retain documents for the expected lifetime of a medical device, or for at least 15 years for implantable devices and 10 years for non-implantable devices.¹⁷⁰ However, a medical device's lifetime can often be shorter than that of a patient, and this can therefore still leave some patients vulnerable to obsolescence. Furthermore, retention of documents does not guarantee the same level of expertise or device optimisation for novel neurotechnologies if the device were to be made obsolete. This is a challenge, as a company's long-term financial prospects are not evaluated by the MHRA or other regulators to determine whether to approve a device or clinical trial. Nevertheless, arguably these concerns require due consideration to ensure that patients are safe and have continued access, but also because it is a key component in providing informed consent. There may be research participants who would be unwilling to receive an implant if they were aware of the long-term financial prospects of the manufacturing company, and there have been calls for study sponsors to confirm post-trial support and risks in the informed consent process.¹⁷¹

Post-trial device access and long-term plans have also raised issues relating to informed consent. There is a lack of regulatory guidance on whether there should be a continuous informed consent process as part of post-trial access, and who should be responsible for seeking and obtaining this consent. In a 2022 study that examined 44 stakeholder perspectives on trials for implantable neural device trials, researchers noted concerns over the extent to which patient-participants understood provisions regarding post-trial access to the device that they agreed to have implanted.⁸⁸ With respect to patient-participants' recollection, 8 of the 21 patient-participants did not recall conversations on post-trial coverage in the pre-surgery interviews, and roughly the same number did not recall such discussions occurring as part of the post-surgery interview six months later.⁸⁸ This may suggest a need for more robust informed consent processes and ongoing efforts to provide support to research participants once a trial has finished.

Conclusion

There have been substantial developments in neurotechnology research and use over the last decade. As these technologies become increasingly viable, there is, arguably, a pressing need to address regulatory and policy considerations proactively. The UK has established a taxonomy for neurotechnologies used for medical purposes, which aligns with overarching recommendations on regulation of medical devices. However, neurotechnology categorisations remain diverse across disciplines and countries. There are numerous ethical considerations that need to be continuously addressed and mitigated as these technologies progress, such as: protection of patients and research subjects; considering definitions and protections of neurorights; viability of universality of parts for medical devices; increased PPI across all realms of neurotechnology, including but not limited to production, access, research, and policy; balancing innovation and safety; and robust research and long-term monitoring.

Glossary

The following list of abbreviations and definitions is not exhaustive. It focuses on terms that are used throughout the review.

Definitions of abbreviated neurotechnologies most used in the review:

BCIs - Brain-computer interfaces are systems that translate commands sent through brain signals into an action, often used to restore or mitigate emotional-cognitive, motor, and sensory functions. Many BCIs are also combined with advanced artificial intelligence (AI) algorithms and other neurotechnologies.

DBS - Deep brain stimulation is an invasive neuromodulation technology that delivers electrical stimulation to different regions of the brain. It is widely used for specific conditions in treatment-resistant patients, such as dystonia, Parkinson's disease (PD), and essential tremor. DBS research has widened to a range of neurophysiological and neuropsychiatric conditions.

ECT - Electroconvulsive therapy is a non-invasive convulsive therapy which induces a generalised seizure to create therapeutic effects.

EEG - Extracranial electroencephalography is a non-invasive neuroimaging technology that measures electrical activity in the brain.

Invasive stimulation: Invasive neurotechnologies usually require surgical implantation of a device to perform stimulation.

NIBS – non-invasive brain stimulation and non-invasive neurotechnologies stimulate the brain or nerves externally. They do not require surgery or implantations.

RINCE - Reduced impedance non-invasive cortical electrostimulation is a non-invasive neurotechnology that uses electrical stimulation.

RNS - Responsive neurostimulation is an invasive neurotechnology which records intracranial EEG patterns to begin stimulation.

tACS - Transcranial alternating current stimulation is a mode of TES that involves direct delivery of alternating currents to modulate excitability in the cortex.

tDCS - Transcranial direct current stimulation is a mode of TES that generates a low-intensity, continuous current to stimulate the brain.

TES - Transcranial electric stimulation is a non-invasive neuromodulation technology that stimulates the brain by using an electrical current.

TMS/rTMS - Transcranial magnetic stimulation/repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (non-invasive).

VNS - Vagus nerve stimulation is an invasive neuromodulation technique that electrically stimulates the vagus nerve and sends signals to the brain.

The following are abbreviations for most types of neural stem cells.

ESCs – embryonic stem cells are cells that can differentiate into any cell type in the body.

iPSCs – induced pluripotent stem cells are cells that can be derived from skin or blood cells and have the ability to differentiate into many different cell types.

MSCs – mesenchymal stem cells are a type of stem cell that can differentiate into many different cell types.

NSCs – neural stem cells are multipotent cells that can self-renew and generate new neurons and types of cells, which can be used in neurohabilitation to mitigate or restore loss function.

The following are definitions of recurring terms relevant to this review's key research questions.

DTC – Direct-to-consumer neurotechnology access refers to the ability for patients or consumers to directly purchase neurotechnology devices without going through the healthcare system or research participation. These devices can be marketed to have medical purposes or not. Some devices can provide therapeutic benefit.

IDAP – the Innovative Devices Access Pathway (IDAP) pilot is a joint project between NICE, the MHRA, Health Technology Wales, and the Scottish Health Technology Group established in 2022 to increase innovation while providing early access to specific technologies to meet critical needs in the NHS.

Involuntary DIY – DIY stands for "do-it-yourself". in the context of neurostimulation, a patient repairing their own device that is not designed for home usage can be considered a form of "involuntary do-it-yourself" that stems from necessity to maintain a neural device.

IVDR – this stands for the In Vitro Medical Devices Regulations, which regulates in vitro medical devices in the UK. If specified as EU IVDR, it refers to the EU equivalent of these regulations. In vitro devices are regulated by the MHRA.

MDR – this stands for the Medical Devices Regulations, which regulates medical devices in the UK. If specified as EU MDR, it refers to the EU equivalent of these regulations. Medical devices are regulated by the MHRA.

MHRA – the Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency is the regulator for medical devices and upholding the UK MDR and IVDR.

Neural device obsolescence – refers to implants that have become outdated or that stop functioning. It can be caused by the device's manufacturing company no longer producing the device or its parts, the device becoming unusable due to requiring upgrades, or the maintenance required to continue device effectiveness becoming unavailable in a given location.

Planned obsolescence – a deliberate strategy to design and produce a device, part, or software with a limited lifespan.

RHC – the Regulatory Horizons Council is a body that has made regulatory oversight recommendations in an independent report on neurotechnology regulation in 2022. It proposed a taxonomy of neurotechnologies based on device invasiveness and device purpose. It also made recommendations on the scope of the MHRA's regulation of neurotechnologies.

Stratified obsolescence – a term describing the obsolescence of products in one location while remaining accessible in another location.

Voluntary DIY – DIY stands for "do-it-yourself". In the context of neurostimulation, is an existing phenomenon for devices used at home directly by the patient or consumer.

The following is a list of specific neurological, neurophysiological, and neuropsychiatric conditions that have been abbreviated in the review.

AD – Alzheimer's disease is a progressive neurological condition and a form of dementia that is caused by damaged nerve cells in the brain.

ADHD – Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder is a neurodevelopmental disorder that affects a person's behavior and can cause difficulty with attention, hyperactivity, and impulsivity.

ALS – Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis is a rare, terminal disease that causes the progressive loss of motor neurons in the brain and spinal cord. This leads to muscle weakness, loss of muscle mass, and an inability to control movement. ALS is also known as motor neurone disease or Lou Gehrig's disease.

ASD – Autism spectrum disorder is a neuropsychiatric condition that affects how people communicate, interact with others, learn, and behave.

OCD – Obsessive-compulsive disorder is a psychiatric condition that causes people to experience unwanted thoughts and repetitive behaviours.

- **PD** Parkinson's disease is a progressive neurological condition that causes movement
- **SCI** Spinal cord injury.

Appendix - Methodology and Research Approach

Research Questions

The guiding questions of this report included the following:

- 1. What neurotechnologies are in use today, and how are they used?
- 2. Does the taxonomy of neurotechnologies identified in the 2013 report encompass those that are in use or in development today?
- 3. Which neurotechnologies have become obsolete in the last decade, and why?
- 4. What impact have UK policy, legal or regulatory developments over the last decade (including recommendations from relevant independent inquiries) had on the development, application or obsolescence of neurotechnologies?

Methodology and Approach

This review used a qualitative semi-systematic approach with features of a scoping review. A semi-structured format was seen as most appropriate to report the current state of neurotechnology, associated recurring implications, and the 10-week timeframe of the report. This method was effective for understanding key developments and ranging trends from a multitude of sources, while not requiring an in-depth review of all existing studies relevant to neurotechnology usage, as would be the case in a systematic review. This method was also chosen given that the range of articles that were explored had different methodologies due to the different types of neurotechnologies and lacking standardized study methodologies.

A semi-systematic review was also helpful to identify relevant sources as close to the inclusion criteria as possible to provide a holistic overview of data on all aims of the project. Furthermore, as this review focuses on desk research rather than statistical or indepth thematic analysis, a semi-systematic review was the most appropriate proposal for this project to identify relevant technologies and key associated themes.

The literature mapping approach included searching key terms across academic and nonacademic databases. Sources were drawn from a multitude of disciplines, including but not limited to bioethics, law, social sciences, humanities, philosophy, and biomedicine. Searches were made on the following peer-reviewed journal platforms: PubMed, Google Scholar, JSTOR, Neuromodulation, and ScienceDirect. WIKISTIM¹⁷², a resource on neuromodulation advances and published clinical research on neurotechnologies established in 2013, was also used to scope for studies by type of modulation. Legal, policy, and regulatory searches included search engines, the UK Public Access Registration Database (PARD), Westlaw, and Hansard.

Primary literature search terms

To address questions 1-3, the following search terms were used to identify primary literature sources.

(transcranial brain stimulation); ((transcranial magnetic stimulation) OR (repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation)); ((transcranial direct current stimulation) OR (tDCS));

((transcranial alternating current stimulation) or (tACS)); ((deep brain stimulation) OR ((DBS) OR (pDBS) OR (aDBS))); ((brain-computer interfaces) OR (BCIs)); ((advanced therapeutic medicinal products) OR ((ATMPs)); (neural stem cell therapy); (((electrical stimulation) OR (ECT) OR (MCT) OR (TES) OR (CES)))); ((dorsal root ganglion stimulation) OR (DRG)); ((gastric electrical stimulation) OR (GES)); ((peripheral nerve stimulation) OR (PNS)); ((spinal cord stimulation) OR (SCS)); ((sacral nerve stimulation) OR (SNS)); ((motor cortex stimulation) OR (MCS)); ((dorsal spinal cord stimulation)); ((vagus nerve stimulation) OR (VNS)); ((Responsive Neurostimulation) OR (RNS)); (((lossolescence) OR (replacement) OR (abandonment)) AND (neurotechnology))); (((lossolescence) OR (replacement) OR (abandonment)) AND (implant)); (neurorights)

Analysis presented in the sections that answer questions 1-3 reference sources from the above results. For question 4, these sources, additional searches (including legal and policy instruments, reports, and statistics), and secondary academic sources were used to provide an in-depth analysis.

Inclusive criteria

- 1. Neurotechnologies within the taxonomy identified in the 2013 NCOB report that have been developed since publication AND are in active use in 2024;
- 2. 2. Neurotechnologies developed since 2013 that materially differ from the taxonomy identified in the 2013 NCOB report; and
- 3. 3. Neurotechnologies developed or in active use between 2013 and 2024 that are now obsolete.

The literature reviewed articles that focus on applications of neurotechnology as part of healthcare delivery or as 'self-care' for management of symptoms and/or diagnosable health conditions. There was also a focus on identifying areas specific to implications and usages of neurotechnologies for a paediatric population, questions over equity and social access, alongside questions over neurorights.

Exclusive criteria

All searches were limited to publications from 2013-2024, that specifically address neurotechnologies in active use throughout 2013-2024. Sources not written in English were excluded were from the primary literature search. Sources that do not have accessible full-text findings were excluded. Themes and sources focusing on neurotechnology for non-health related purposes, such as enhancement, were excluded.

References

- 1. Neurotechnology. The Nuffield Council on Bioethics. Accessed September 16, 2024. https://www.nuffieldbioethics.org/publications/neurotechnology
- 2. Ligthart S, Ienca M, Meynen G, et al. Minding Rights: Mapping Ethical and Legal Foundations of 'Neurorights.' *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*. 2023;32(4):461-481. doi:10.1017/S0963180123000245
- 3. Cinel C, Valeriani D, Poli R. Neurotechnologies for Human Cognitive Augmentation: Current State of the Art and Future Prospects. *Front Hum Neurosci*. 2019;13. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2019.00013
- 4. Department of Health and Social care, Department for Science, Innovation and Technology. Regulatory Horizons Council Report on the Regulation of Neurotechnology: Government Response.; 2024. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/660e661075831500114a49f4/rhc_re port_on_the_regulation_of_neurotechnology_government_response.pdf
- 5. Haeusermann T, Lechner CR, Fong KC, et al. Closed-Loop Neuromodulation and Self-Perception in Clinical Treatment of Refractory Epilepsy. *AJOB Neuroscience*. 2023;14(1):32-44. doi:10.1080/21507740.2021.1958100
- 6. Tang VM, Blumberger DM, Dimitrova J, et al. Magnetic seizure therapy is efficacious and well tolerated for treatment-resistant bipolar depression: an open-label clinical trial. *J Psychiatry Neurosci*. 2020;45(5):313-321. doi:10.1503/jpn.190098
- 7. Salik I, Marwaha R. Electroconvulsive Therapy. In: *StatPearls*. StatPearls Publishing; 2022. Accessed August 29, 2024. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK538266/
- 8. Razza LB, Afonso dos Santos L, Borrione L, et al. Appraising the effectiveness of electrical and magnetic brain stimulation techniques in acute major depressive episodes: an umbrella review of meta-analyses of randomized controlled trials. *Braz J Psychiatry*. 2020;43:514-524. doi:10.1590/1516-4446-2020-1169
- Conde-Antón Á, Hernando-Garijo I, Jiménez-del-Barrio S, Mingo-Gómez MT, Medrano-de-la-Fuente R, Ceballos-Laita L. Effects of transcranial direct current stimulation and transcranial magnetic stimulation in patients with fibromyalgia. A systematic review. *Neurología (English Edition)*. 2023;38(6):427-439. doi:10.1016/j.nrleng.2020.07.025
- 10. Elyamany O, Leicht G, Herrmann CS, Mulert C. Transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS): from basic mechanisms towards first applications in psychiatry. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci*. 2021;271(1):135-156. doi:10.1007/s00406-020-01209-9

- 11. Dyke K, Jackson G, Jackson S. Non-invasive brain stimulation as therapy: systematic review and recommendations with a focus on the treatment of Tourette syndrome. *Exp Brain Res.* 2022;240(2):341-363. doi:10.1007/s00221-021-06229-y
- 12. Zhang JH, Liang J, Yang ZW. Non-invasive brain stimulation for fibromyalgia: current trends and future perspectives. *Front Neurosci*. 2023;17. doi:10.3389/fnins.2023.1288765
- 13. Davidson B, Bhattacharya A, Sarica C, et al. Neuromodulation techniques From non-invasive brain stimulation to deep brain stimulation. *Neurotherapeutics*. 2024;21(3):e00330. doi:10.1016/j.neurot.2024.e00330
- 14. Moret B, Donato R, Nucci M, Cona G, Campana G. Transcranial random noise stimulation (tRNS): a wide range of frequencies is needed for increasing cortical excitability. *Sci Rep*. 2019;9(1):15150. doi:10.1038/s41598-019-51553-7
- 15. Mathews D, Abernethy A, Butte AJ, et al. Neurotechnology and Noninvasive Neuromodulation: Case Study for Understanding and Anticipating Emerging Science and Technology. *NAM Perspect*. 2023;2023. doi:10.31478/202311c
- 16. Chail A, Saini RK, Bhat PS, Srivastava K, Chauhan V. Transcranial magnetic stimulation: A review of its evolution and current applications. *Ind Psychiatry J*. 2018;27(2):172-180. doi:10.4103/ipj.ipj_88_18
- 17. O'Connell NE, Marston L, Spencer S, DeSouza LH, Wand BM. Non-invasive brain stimulation techniques for chronic pain. Published online 2018. doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD008208.pub5
- 18. Lerman I, Davis B, Huang M, et al. Noninvasive vagus nerve stimulation alters neural response and physiological autonomic tone to noxious thermal challenge. *PLoS One*. 2019;14(2):e0201212. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0201212
- 19. Yap JYY, Keatch C, Lambert E, Woods W, Stoddart PR, Kameneva T. Critical Review of Transcutaneous Vagus Nerve Stimulation: Challenges for Translation to Clinical Practice. *Front Neurosci*. 2020;14. doi:10.3389/fnins.2020.00284
- Bauer S, Baier H, Baumgartner C, et al. Transcutaneous Vagus Nerve Stimulation (tVNS) for Treatment of Drug-Resistant Epilepsy: A Randomized, Double-Blind Clinical Trial (cMPsE02). *Brain Stimulation*. 2016;9(3):356-363. doi:10.1016/j.brs.2015.11.003
- 21. Non-invasive Vagus Nerve Stimulation a novel treatment for cluster headache. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.maudsleybrc.nihr.ac.uk/stories-ofresearch/treating-cluster-headaches-with-vagus-nerve-stimulation/
- 22. 1 Recommendations | gammaCore for cluster headache | Guidance | NICE. December 3, 2019. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/mtg46/chapter/1-Recommendations

- 23. Brunyé TT, Patterson JE, Wooten T, Hussey EK. A Critical Review of Cranial Electrotherapy Stimulation for Neuromodulation in Clinical and Non-clinical Samples. *Front Hum Neurosci.* 2021;15. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2021.625321
- Shekelle P, Cook I, Miake-Lye IM, et al. INTRODUCTION. In: *The Effectiveness and Risks of Cranial Electrical Stimulation for the Treatment of Pain, Depression, Anxiety, PTSD, and Insomnia: A Systematic Review [Internet]*. Department of Veterans Affairs (US); 2018. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK493129/
- 25. Clinical and cost effectiveness of Alpha-Stim AID CES. Health Research Authority. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.hra.nhs.uk/planning-and-improvingresearch/application-summaries/research-summaries/clinical-and-costeffectiveness-of-alpha-stim-aid-ces/
- 26. TENS (transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation). nhs.uk. October 24, 2017. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/transcutaneouselectrical-nerve-stimulation-tens/
- 27. Teoli D, Dua A, An J. Transcutaneous Electrical Nerve Stimulation. In: *StatPearls*. StatPearls Publishing; 2024. Accessed September 17, 2024. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK537188/
- 28. Siebner HR, Funke K, Aberra AS, et al. Transcranial magnetic stimulation of the brain: What is stimulated? A consensus and critical position paper. *Clin Neurophysiol*. 2022;140:59-97. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2022.04.022
- 29. Fisicaro F, Lanza G, Grasso AA, et al. Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation in stroke rehabilitation: review of the current evidence and pitfalls. *Ther Adv Neurol Disord*. 2019;12:1756286419878317. doi:10.1177/1756286419878317
- 30. Latorre A, Rocchi L, Berardelli A, Bhatia KP, Rothwell JC. The use of transcranial magnetic stimulation as a treatment for movement disorders: A critical review. *Mov Disord*. 2019;34(6):769-782. doi:10.1002/mds.27705
- 31. Strelnik A, Strelnik S, Markina E, Zakharov A, Kolsanov A, Smirnova D. The Effects of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation on Cognitive Functioning in Bipolar Depression: A Systematic Review. *Psychiatr Danub*. 2022;34(Suppl 8):179-188.
- 32. Yang Y, Yan Z, Chang W, Ding J, Xu H. Effect of different modalities of transcranial magnetic stimulation on Parkinson's patients cognitive impairment and long-term effectiveness: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. *Front Neurosci*. 2024;18. doi:10.3389/fnins.2024.1354864
- Rapinesi C, Kotzalidis GD, Ferracuti S, Sani G, Girardi P, Casale AD. Brain Stimulation in Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder (OCD): A Systematic Review. Current Neuropharmacology. 2019;17(8):787-807. doi:https://doi.org/10.2174/1570159X17666190409142555

- 34. Braden AA, Weatherspoon SE, Boardman T, et al. Image-guided TMS is safe in a predominately pediatric clinical population. *Clin Neurophysiol*. 2022;137:193-206. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2022.01.133
- 35. Ruys A. 10 Alumina in bionic feedthroughs: The bionic eye and the future. In: Ruys A, ed. *Alumina Ceramics*. Woodhead Publishing Series in Biomaterials. Woodhead Publishing; 2019:283-319. doi:10.1016/B978-0-08-102442-3.00010-5
- 36. Madrid J, Benninger DH. Non-invasive brain stimulation for Parkinson's disease: Clinical evidence, latest concepts and future goals: A systematic review. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods*. 2021;347:108957. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2020.108957
- Deng ZD, Luber B, McClintock SM, Weiner RD, Husain MM, Lisanby SH. Clinical Outcomes of Magnetic Seizure Therapy vs Electroconvulsive Therapy for Major Depressive Episode: A Randomized Clinical Trial. *JAMA Psychiatry*. 2024;81(3):240-249. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2023.4599
- Cretaz E, Brunoni AR, Lafer B. Magnetic Seizure Therapy for Unipolar and Bipolar Depression: A Systematic Review. *Neural Plast.* 2015;2015:521398. doi:10.1155/2015/521398
- 39. Chen S, Sheng J, Yang F, et al. Magnetic Seizure Therapy vs Modified Electroconvulsive Therapy in Patients With Bipolar Mania: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Network Open. 2024;7(4):e247919. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2024.7919
- 40. Smith SE, Kosik EL, van Engen Q, et al. Magnetic seizure therapy and electroconvulsive therapy increase aperiodic activity. *Transl Psychiatry*. 2023;13(1):1-11. doi:10.1038/s41398-023-02631-y
- 41. Flatscher J, Pavez Loriè E, Mittermayr R, et al. Pulsed Electromagnetic Fields (PEMF)—Physiological Response and Its Potential in Trauma Treatment. *Int J Mol Sci*. 2023;24(14):11239. doi:10.3390/ijms241411239
- 42. Moretti J, Rodger J. A little goes a long way: Neurobiological effects of low intensity rTMS and implications for mechanisms of rTMS. *Current Research in Neurobiology*. 2022;3:100033. doi:10.1016/j.crneur.2022.100033
- 43. Mehić E, Xu JM, Caler CJ, Coulson NK, Moritz CT, Mourad PD. Increased Anatomical Specificity of Neuromodulation via Modulated Focused Ultrasound. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(2):e86939. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0086939
- 44. Cagnan H, Denison T, McIntyre C, Brown P. Emerging technologies for improved deep brain stimulation. *Nat Biotechnol*. 2019;37(9):1024-1033. doi:10.1038/s41587-019-0244-6
- 45. Mutz J. Brain stimulation treatment for bipolar disorder. *Bipolar Disord*. 2023;25(1):9-24. doi:10.1111/bdi.13283

- 46. Krauss JK, Lipsman N, Aziz T, et al. Technology of deep brain stimulation: current status and future directions. *Nat Rev Neurol*. 2021;17(2):75-87. doi:10.1038/s41582-020-00426-z
- 47. Hale MA, Meredith M, John R, Naftel R, Englot D. Deep brain stimulation in pediatric dystonia: a systematic review. *Neurosurgical review*. 2020;43(3). doi:10.1007/s10143-018-1047-9
- 48. Rissardo JP, Vora NM, Tariq I, Mujtaba A, Caprara ALF. Deep Brain Stimulation for the Management of Refractory Neurological Disorders: A Comprehensive Review. *Medicina*. 2023;59(11):1991. doi:10.3390/medicina59111991
- Gouveia FV, Warsi NM, Suresh H, Matin R, Ibrahim GM. Neurostimulation treatments for epilepsy: Deep brain stimulation, responsive neurostimulation and vagus nerve stimulation. *Neurotherapeutics*. 2024;21(3):e00308. doi:10.1016/j.neurot.2023.e00308
- 50. Deep brain stimulation. Dystonia UK. September 9, 2019. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://www.dystonia.org.uk/deep-brain-stimulation
- 51. Deep Brain Stimulation for Movement Disorders. St George's University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://www.stgeorges.nhs.uk/service/neuro/neurology/movement-disorders/deepbrain-stimulation-for-movement-disorders/
- 52. UCL. First UK trial of Deep Brain Stimulation for children with epilepsy begins. UCL News. June 24, 2024. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://www.ucl.ac.uk/news/2024/jun/first-uk-trial-deep-brain-stimulation-children-epilepsy-begins
- 53. Elkaim LM, De Vloo P, Kalia SK, Lozano AM, Ibrahim GM. Deep brain stimulation for childhood dystonia: current evidence and emerging practice. *Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics*. 2018;18(10):773-784. doi:10.1080/14737175.2018.1523721
- 54. Wu H, Hariz M, Visser-Vandewalle V, et al. Deep brain stimulation for refractory obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD): emerging or established therapy? *Mol Psychiatry*. 2021;26(1):60-65. doi:10.1038/s41380-020-00933-x
- 55. Nie L, Yao D, Chen S, et al. Directional induction of neural stem cells, a new therapy for neurodegenerative diseases and ischemic stroke. *Cell Death Discov*. 2023;9(1):1-22. doi:10.1038/s41420-023-01532-9
- 56. Burst Spinal Cord Stimulation in the Management of Chronic Pain: Current Perspectives - PMC. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9364520/
- 57. Burst Spinal Cord Stimulation: A Clinical Review PMC. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6544556/

- 58. Huygen FJPM, Kallewaard JW, Nijhuis H, et al. Effectiveness and Safety of Dorsal Root Ganglion Stimulation for the Treatment of Chronic Pain: A Pooled Analysis. *Neuromodulation*. 2020;23(2):213-221. doi:10.1111/ner.13074
- 59. D'Souza RS, Kubrova E, Her YF, et al. Dorsal Root Ganglion Stimulation for Lower Extremity Neuropathic Pain Syndromes: An Evidence-Based Literature Review. *Adv Ther*. 2022;39(10):4440-4473. doi:10.1007/s12325-022-02244-9
- Hara S, Andresen H, Solheim O, et al. Effect of Spinal Cord Burst Stimulation vs Placebo Stimulation on Disability in Patients With Chronic Radicular Pain After Lumbar Spine Surgery: A Randomized Clinical Trial. *JAMA*. 2022;328(15):1506-1514. doi:10.1001/jama.2022.18231
- 61. Gouveia FV, Warsi NM, Suresh H, Matin R, Ibrahim GM. Neurostimulation treatments for epilepsy: Deep brain stimulation, responsive neurostimulation and vagus nerve stimulation. *Neurotherapeutics*. 2024;21(3). doi:10.1016/j.neurot.2023.e00308
- Jeunet C, N'Kaoua B, Lotte F. Chapter 1 Advances in user-training for mentalimagery-based BCI control: Psychological and cognitive factors and their neural correlates. In: Coyle D, ed. *Progress in Brain Research*. Vol 228. Brain-Computer Interfaces: Lab Experiments to Real-World Applications. Elsevier; 2016:3-35. doi:10.1016/bs.pbr.2016.04.002
- 63. Mudgal SK, Sharma SK, Chaturvedi J, Sharma A. Brain computer interface advancement in neurosciences: Applications and issues. *Interdisciplinary Neurosurgery*. 2020;20:100694. doi:10.1016/j.inat.2020.100694
- Haslacher D, Akmazoglu TB, van Beinum A, Starke G, Buthut M, Soekadar SR. Chapter One - Al for brain-computer interfaces. In: lenca M, Starke G, eds. *Developments in Neuroethics and Bioethics*. Vol 7. Brains and Machines: Towards a Unified Ethics of Al and Neuroscience. Academic Press; 2024:3-28. doi:10.1016/bs.dnb.2024.02.003
- Olaniyan OT, Adetunji CO, Dare A, Adeyomoye O, Adeniyi MJ, Enoch A. Chapter 15

 Neural signaling and communication using machine learning. In: Abraham A, Dash S, Pani SK, García-Hernández L, eds. *Artificial Intelligence for Neurological Disorders*. Academic Press; 2023:245-260. doi:10.1016/B978-0-323-90277-9.00010-9
- 66. Abecassis IJ, Ko AL. Chapter 20 Brain-Computer Interface (BCI). In: Raslan AM, Burchiel KJ, eds. *Functional Neurosurgery and Neuromodulation*. Elsevier; 2019:143-152. doi:10.1016/B978-0-323-48569-2.00020-3
- 67. On closed-loop brain stimulation systems for improving the quality of life of patients with neurological disorders PMC. Accessed September 16, 2024. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10076878/

- 68. A systematic review of hybrid brain-computer interfaces: Taxonomy and usability perspectives | PLOS ONE. Accessed September 16, 2024. https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0176674
- 69. Bergeron D, Iorio-Morin C, Bonizzato M, et al. Use of Invasive Brain-Computer Interfaces in Pediatric Neurosurgery: Technical and Ethical Considerations. *J Child Neurol*. 2023;38(3-4):223-238. doi:10.1177/08830738231167736
- Wolpaw JR, Millán J del R, Ramsey NF. Chapter 2 Brain-computer interfaces: Definitions and principles. In: Ramsey NF, Millán J del R, eds. *Handbook of Clinical Neurology*. Vol 168. Brain-Computer Interfaces. Elsevier; 2020:15-23. doi:10.1016/B978-0-444-63934-9.00002-0
- 71. Cervera MA, Soekadar SR, Ushiba J, et al. Brain-computer interfaces for post-stroke motor rehabilitation: a meta-analysis. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol*. 2018;5(5):651-663. doi:10.1002/acn3.544
- 72. Signal acquisition of brain–computer interfaces: A medical-engineering crossover perspective review ScienceDirect. Accessed September 16, 2024. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2667325824001559#sec0002
- 73. Zhu H, Hieu N, Dinh Thai H, Nguyen D, Lin CT. *A Human-Centric Metaverse Enabled by Brain-Computer Interface: A Survey.*; 2023. doi:10.48550/arXiv.2309.01848
- 74. Zhao L, Liu JW, Shi HY, Ma YM. Neural stem cell therapy for brain disease. *World Journal of Stem Cells*. 2021;13(9):1278-1292. doi:10.4252/wjsc.v13.i9.1278
- 75. Duncan T, Valenzuela M. Alzheimer's disease, dementia, and stem cell therapy. *Stem Cell Research & Therapy*. 2017;8(1):111. doi:10.1186/s13287-017-0567-5
- 76. Hachimi-Idrissi S. Stem cell therapy in neurological disorders: promises and concerns. *Explor Neuroprot Ther*. 2023;3(5):346-362. doi:10.37349/ent.2023.00055
- 77. Zhao L, Liu JW, Shi HY, Ma YM. Neural stem cell therapy for brain disease. *World Journal of Stem Cells*. 2021;13(9):1278-1292. doi:10.4252/wjsc.v13.i9.1278
- 78. Nagoshi N, Tsuji O, Nakamura M, Okano H. Cell therapy for spinal cord injury using induced pluripotent stem cells. *Regenerative Therapy*. 2019;11:75-80. doi:10.1016/j.reth.2019.05.006
- 79. Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Spinal Cord Injury: Current Options, Limitations, and Future of Cell Therapy - PubMed. Accessed September 9, 2024. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31159345/
- 80. Yang L, Liu SC, Liu YY, et al. Therapeutic role of neural stem cells in neurological diseases. *Front Bioeng Biotechnol*. 2024;12. doi:10.3389/fbioe.2024.1329712

- Doi D, Magotani H, Kikuchi T, et al. Pre-clinical study of induced pluripotent stem cell-derived dopaminergic progenitor cells for Parkinson's disease. *Nat Commun.* 2020;11(1):3369. doi:10.1038/s41467-020-17165-w
- 82. Sierra-Fontalvo L, Gonzalez-Quiroga A, Mesa JA. A deep dive into addressing obsolescence in product design: A review. *Heliyon*. 2023;9(11):e21856. doi:10.1016/j.heliyon.2023.e21856
- 83. Engel M. Chapter 7 Sustainable Software Design. In: Dastbaz M, Pattinson C, Akhgar B, eds. *Green Information Technology*. Morgan Kaufmann; 2015:111-127. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-801379-3.00007-3
- 84. Sekine E. Who Pays the Price When Cochlear Implants Go Obsolete? SAPIENS. March 29, 2023. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://www.sapiens.org/culture/planned-obsolescence-cochlear-implants/
- 85. Gilbert F, Tubig P, Harris AR. Not-So-Straightforward Decisions to Keep or Explant a Device: When Does Neural Device Removal Become Patient Coercion? *AJOB Neuroscience*. 2022;13(4):230-232. doi:10.1080/21507740.2022.2126544
- 86. Okun MS, Marjenin T, Ekanayake J, et al. Definition of Implanted Neurological Device Abandonment: A Systematic Review and Consensus Statement. *JAMA Network Open*. 2024;7(4):e248654. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2024.8654
- 87. Doctors warn about the rise of people with obsolete medical implants | New Scientist. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://www.newscientist.com/article/2392358doctors-warn-about-the-rise-of-people-with-obsolete-medical-implants/
- Lázaro-Muñoz G, Pham MT, Muñoz KA, et al. Post-trial access in implanted neural device research: Device maintenance, abandonment, and cost. *Brain Stimulation: Basic, Translational, and Clinical Research in Neuromodulation*. 2022;15(5):1029-1036. doi:10.1016/j.brs.2022.07.051
- 89. How it feels to have a life-changing brain implant removed | MIT Technology Review. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://www.technologyreview.com/2023/05/26/1073655/how-it-feels-to-have-a-lifechanging-brain-implant-removed/
- 90. What happens to obsolete brain implants? Information Age. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://ia.acs.org.au/article/2023/what-happens-to-obsolete-brainimplants-.html
- 91. Their Bionic Eyes Are Now Obsolete and Unsupported IEEE Spectrum. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://spectrum.ieee.org/bionic-eye-obsolete
- 92. Electronic Waste and the Circular Economy Committees UK Parliament. Accessed October 3, 2024. https://committees.parliament.uk/work/170/electronic-waste-andthe-circular-economy/

- Ates A, Acur N. Making obsolescence obsolete: Execution of digital transformation in a high-tech manufacturing SME. *Journal of Business Research*. 2022;152:336-348. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2022.07.052
- 94. Hariz M. Battery obsolescence, industry profit and deep brain stimulation. *Acta Neurochir*. 2019;161(10):2047-2048. doi:10.1007/s00701-019-04044-7
- 95. Abandoned: the human cost of neurotechnology failure. Accessed September 15, 2024. https://www.nature.com/immersive/d41586-022-03810-5/index.html
- Wexler A, Specker Sullivan L. Translational Neuroethics: A Vision for a More Integrated, Inclusive, and Impactful Field. *AJOB Neuroscience*. 2021;0(0):1-12. doi:10.1080/21507740.2021.2001078
- 97. Gilbert F, Cook M, O'Brien T, Illes J. Embodiment and Estrangement: Results from a First-in-Human "Intelligent BCI" Trial. *Sci Eng Ethics*. 2019;25(1):83-96. doi:10.1007/s11948-017-0001-5
- 98. Mathieson K, Denison T, Winkworth-Smith DC. A transformative roadmap for neurotechnology in the UK.
- 99. CNS-101. Health Research Authority. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.hra.nhs.uk/planning-and-improving-research/applicationsummaries/research-summaries/cns-101/
- 100. Trust CN. CPFT researchers test technology to measure brain health at home | News. CPFT NHS Trust. May 18, 2023. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.cpft.nhs.uk/news/cpft-researchers-test-technology-to-measure-brainhealth-at-home-3845
- 101. Medicines And Medical Devices Act 2021. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2021/3/notes/division/3/index.htm
- 102. The Medical Devices (Northern Ireland Protocol) Regulations 2021.
- 103. Participation E. European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2018/16/contents
- 104. Harriss L, Potter M. Brain-computer interfaces. Published online November 9, 2024. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://post.parliament.uk/research-briefings/postpn-0614/
- 105. Regulatory Horizons Council: the regulation of neurotechnology. GOV.UK. November 2022. Accessed July 25, 2024. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/63e9e8f88fa8f5050ee37d10/rhcneurotechnology-regulation.pdf

- 106. Department of Health and Social care, Department for Science, Innovation and Technology. *Regulatory Horizons Council Report on the Regulation of Neurotechnology: Government Response.*; 2024. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/660e661075831500114a49f4/rhc_re port_on_the_regulation_of_neurotechnology_government_response.pdf
- 107. Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency. *Government Response to Consultation on the Future Regulation of Medical Devices in the United Kingdom*.; 2022.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/62b577f6d3bf7f0b00165a32/Govern ment_response_to_consultation_on_the_future_regulation_of_medical_devices_in _the_United_Kingdom.pdf

- 108. Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency. Consultation on the future regulation of medical devices in the United Kingdom. GOV.UK. September 16, 2021. Accessed July 25, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-the-future-regulation-of-medical-devices-in-the-united-kingdom
- 109. Independent Medicines and Medical Devices Safety Review: update report on government implementation. GOV.UK. Accessed September 15, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/independent-medicines-and-medical-devices-safety-review-update-report-on-government-implementation/independent-medicines-and-medical-devices-safety-review-update-report-on-government-implementation
- 110. OECD Legal Instruments. Accessed July 26, 2024. https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0457
- 111. The Committee for Scientific and Technological Policy. OECD Science, Technology and Industry Policy Papers - NEUROTECHNOLOGY AND SOCIETY STRENGTHENING RESPONSIBLE INNOVATION IN BRAIN SCIENCE.; 2017. https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/f31e10aben.pdf?expires=1721950725&id=id&accname=guest&checksum=7589EEB4AAD2 CB506E6C49CAF27B45DA
- 112. Garden H, Winickoff D. OECD Science, Technology and Industry Working Papers 2018/11 Issues in neurotechnology governance. *OECD*. 2018;2018/11. doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/c3256cc6-en
- 113. Garden H, Winickoff D, Frahm NM, Pfotenhauer S. Responsible innovation in neurotechnology enterprises. *OECD*. 2019;2019/05. doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9685e4fd-en
- 114. Department of Health and Social care. Policy Paper Medical technology strategy. GOV.UK. April 9, 2024. Accessed July 25, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/medical-technology-strategy/medicaltechnology-strategy

- 115. Department of Health and Social care. Policy Paper Medical technology strategy. GOV.UK. April 9, 2024. Accessed July 25, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/medical-technology-strategy/medicaltechnology-strategy
- 116. Department of Health and Social care. Policy Paper The medical technology strategy: one year on. GOV.UK. April 9, 2024. Accessed July 25, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/medical-technology-strategy-one-year-on/the-medical-technology-strategy-one-year-on
- 117. MedTech Europe. The European Medical Technology in Figures. MedTech Europe. July 18, 2024. Accessed July 25, 2024. https://www.medtecheurope.org/datahub/market/
- 118. BMI A Fitch Solutions Company. *Report Summary Worldwide Medical Devices Market Factbook.*; 2024. https://your.fitch.group/rs/732-CKH-767/images/worldwidemedical-devices-market-factbook-summary.pdf
- 119. Innovative devices access pathway-IDAP. https://www.england.nhs.uk/aac/wpcontent/uploads/sites/50/2022/03/Innovative-devices-access-pathway-IDAP.pdf
- 120. The Innovative Devices Access Pathway (IDAP). GOV.UK. February 29, 2024. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/theinnovative-devices-access-pathway-idap
- 121. Exceptional use of non-UKCA marked medical devices. GOV.UK. December 30, 2022. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/exceptional-use-of-non-ukca-marked-medical-devices
- 122. Health C for D and R. Humanitarian Device Exemption. FDA. August 15, 2023. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/premarketsubmissions-selecting-and-preparing-correct-submission/humanitarian-deviceexemption
- 123. Health C for D and R. Expanded Access for Medical Devices. *FDA*. Published online August 9, 2024. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/investigational-device-exemption-ide/expanded-access-medical-devices
- 124. Orphan medicinal products GOV.UK. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/orphan-medicinal-products-in-great-britain
- 125. Medical devices given exceptional use authorisations during the COVID-19 pandemic. GOV.UK. August 16, 2024. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/medical-devices-given-exceptional-use-authorisations-during-the-covid-19-pandemic

- 126. Cooper T, Sufyan AS, Aboubakr S. Hypoglossal Stimulation Device. In: *StatPearls*. StatPearls Publishing; 2024. Accessed September 11, 2024. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK594264/
- 127. List of medical devices given exceptional use authorisations. GOV.UK. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/medical-devicesgiven-exceptional-use-authorisations-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/list-of-medicaldevices-given-exceptional-use-authorisations
- 128. Serra I. FDA greenlights Neuroelectrics to help patients with Major Depression at home amidst Covid-19 restrictions. Neuroelectrics Blog Latest news about EEG & Brain Stimulation. May 15, 2020. Accessed September 13, 2024. https://www.neuroelectrics.com/blog/2020/05/15/fda-greenlights-neuroelectrics-to-treat-patients-with-major-depression-at-home/
- 129. Covid-19: People with Neurological Conditions Hansard UK Parliament. November 9, 2024. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://hansard.parliament.uk/Lords/2021-05-27/debates/40A9903D-BC1C-4AEA-AC17-3FFE84B9FCE8/Covid-19PeopleWithNeurologicalConditionshighlight=brain+stimulation
- 130. Salehinejad MA, Ghanavati E, Glinski B, Hallajian AH, Azarkolah A. A systematic review of randomized controlled trials on efficacy and safety of transcranial direct current stimulation in major neurodevelopmental disorders: ADHD, autism, and dyslexia. *Brain Behav.* 2022;12(9):e2724. doi:10.1002/brb3.2724
- 131. Mutz J. Brain stimulation treatment for bipolar disorder. *Bipolar Disord*. 2023;25(1):9-24. doi:10.1111/bdi.13283
- 132. Witkowski M, Garcia-Cossio E, Chander BS, et al. Mapping entrained brain oscillations during transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS). *NeuroImage*. 2016;140:89-98. doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.10.024
- 133. Ferreri F, Rossini PM. TMS and TMS-EEG techniques in the study of the excitability, connectivity, and plasticity of the human motor cortex. *Reviews in the Neurosciences*. 2013;24(4):431-442. doi:10.1515/revneuro-2013-0019
- 134. Westwood SJ, Radua J, Rubia K. Noninvasive brain stimulation in children and adults with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *J Psychiatry Neurosci*. 2021;46(1):E14-E33. doi:10.1503/jpn.190179
- 135. Cenolli I, Campbell TA, Dorfman N, et al. Deep Brain Stimulation for Childhood Treatment-Resistant Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder: Mental Health Clinician Views on Candidacy Factors. *AJOB Empirical Bioethics*. 0(0):1-10. doi:10.1080/23294515.2024.2399519

- 136. Muñoz KA, Kostick K, Torgerson L, et al. Pressing ethical issues in considering pediatric deep brain stimulation for obsessive-compulsive disorder. *Brain Stimulation*. 2021;14(6):1566-1572. doi:10.1016/j.brs.2021.10.388
- 137. Raveendranathan D, Srinivasaraju R, Ratheesh A, Math SB, Reddy YCJ. Treatment-Refractory OCD Responding to Maintenance Electroconvulsive Therapy. *JNP*. 2012;24(2):E16-E17. doi:10.1176/appi.neuropsych.11060124
- 138. Steuber ER, McGuire JF. A Meta-analysis of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation in Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder. *Biological Psychiatry: Cognitive Neuroscience and Neuroimaging*. 2023;8(11):1145-1155. doi:10.1016/j.bpsc.2023.06.003
- 139. Yahya AS, Khawaja S. Electroconvulsive therapy for refractory anxiety disorders. *Progress in Neurology and Psychiatry*. 2021;25(2):34-38. doi:10.1002/pnp.709
- 140. Li K, Long J, Deng W, Cheng B, Wang J. Electroconvulsive therapy for obsessivecompulsive disorder: A retrospective study. *Front Psychiatry*. 2022;13:1040443. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2022.1040443
- 141. Fontenelle LF, Coutinho ESF, Lins-Martins NM, Fitzgerald PB, Fujiwara H, Yücel M. Electroconvulsive Therapy for Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder: A Systematic Review. *J Clin Psychiatry*. 2015;76(7):6341. doi:10.4088/JCP.14r09129
- 142. Chelak K, Chakole S. The Role of Social Determinants of Health in Promoting Health Equality: A Narrative Review. *Cureus*. 15(1):e33425. doi:10.7759/cureus.33425
- 143. Xiao Y, Mann JJ, Chow JCC, et al. Patterns of Social Determinants of Health and Child Mental Health, Cognition, and Physical Health. *JAMA Pediatrics*. 2023;177(12):1294-1305. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2023.4218
- 144. Goering S, Klein E, Specker Sullivan L, et al. Recommendations for Responsible Development and Application of Neurotechnologies. *Neuroethics*. 2021;14(3):365-386. doi:10.1007/s12152-021-09468-6
- 145. Equity in medical devices: independent review call for evidence. GOV.UK. August 11, 2022. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/calls-for-evidence/equity-in-medical-devices-independent-review-call-for-evidence
- 146. Equity in medical devices: independent review. GOV.UK. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/groups/equity-in-medical-devices-independent-review
- 147. Equity in medical devices: independent review final report. GOV.UK. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/equity-in-medicaldevices-independent-review-final-report

- 148. International Bioethics Committee. *Report of the International Bioethics Committee of UNESCO (IBC) on the Ethical Issues of Neurotechnology*.; 2021. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000378724
- 149. Robinson JT, Rommelfanger KS, Anikeeva PO, et al. Building a culture of responsible neurotech: Neuroethics as socio-technical challenges. *Neuron*. 2022;110(13):2057-2062. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2022.05.005
- 150. Chowdhury T, Wilkinson M, Cappellani RB. Hemodynamic Perturbations in Deep Brain Stimulation Surgery: First Detailed Description. *Front Neurosci*. 2017;11. doi:10.3389/fnins.2017.00477
- 151. Al-Halawani R, Charlton PH, Qassem M, Kyriacou PA. A review of the effect of skin pigmentation on pulse oximeter accuracy. *Physiol Meas*. 2023;44(5):05TR01. doi:10.1088/1361-6579/acd51a
- 152. Participation E. Equality Act 2010. Accessed October 3, 2024. https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2010/15/contents
- 153. Government response to the report of the equity in medical devices: independent review. GOV.UK. Accessed September 11, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/government-response-to-the-report-of-the-equity-in-medical-devices-independent-review
- 154. Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency. *The Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency Delivery Plan 2021-2023.*; 2021. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/61fd1077d3bf7f78e0ff6707/MHRA_Delivery_Plan_21-23_Final_220203.pdf
- 155. MHRA Patient Involvement Strategy consultation. GOV.UK. May 24, 2021. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/mhra-patientinvolvement-strategy-consultation
- 156. Strategic Action Plan on Human Rights and Technologies in Biomedicine Human Rights and Biomedicine. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.coe.int/en/web/bioethics/strategic-action-plan
- 157. Smith JN, Dorfman N, Hurley M, et al. Adolescent OCD Patient and Caregiver Perspectives on Identity, Authenticity, and Normalcy in Potential Deep Brain Stimulation Treatment. *Camb Q Healthc Ethics*. Published online April 11, 2024:1-14. doi:10.1017/S0963180124000203
- 158. Gilbert F, Ienca M, Cook M. How I became myself after merging with a computer: Does human-machine symbiosis raise human rights issues? *Brain Stimulation: Basic, Translational, and Clinical Research in Neuromodulation.* 2023;16(3):783-789. doi:10.1016/j.brs.2023.04.016

- 159. lenca M. COMMON HUMAN RIGHTS CHALLENGES RAISED BY DIFFERENT APPLICATIONS OF NEUROTECHNOLOGIES IN THE BIOMEDICAL FIELD.; 2021.
- 160. Universal Declaration of Human Rights | United Nations. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights
- 161. European Convention on Human Rights ECHR Official Texts ECHR ECHR / CEDH. ECHR. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.echr.coe.int/european-convention-on-human-rights
- 162. The Information Commissioner's Office. *ICO Tech Futures: Neurotechnology*.; 2023. https://ico.org.uk/media/about-the-ico/research-and-reports/ico-tech-futuresneurotechnology-0-1.pdf
- 163. Information Commissioner's Office. GOV.UK. June 28, 2021. Accessed July 26, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/information-commissioner-s-office
- 164. *Charter* of *Digital Rights Spain.* https://derechodigital.pre.red.es/documentos/CartaDerechosDigitales_04_ENG.pdf
- 165. Cornejo-Plaza MI, Cippitani R, Pasquino V. Chilean Supreme Court ruling on the protection of brain activity: neurorights, personal data protection, and neurodata. *Front Psychol.* 2024;15. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2024.1330439
- 166. Struić G. The Regulation of Neurorights in National Legislation: What Should be Kept in Mind? *British Journal of Philosophy, Sociology and History*. 2023;3(2):01-08. doi:10.32996/pjpsh.2023.3.2.1
- 167. Sierra-Mercado D, Zuk P, Beauchamp MS, et al. Device Removal Following Brain Implant Research. *Neuron*. 2019;103(5):759-761. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2019.08.024
- 168. A brain implant changed her life. Then it was removed against her will. | MIT Technology Review. Accessed September 14, 2024. https://www.technologyreview.com/2023/05/25/1073634/brain-implant-removedagainst-her-will/
- 169. Fins JJ. Deep Brain Stimulation, Deontology and Duty: The Moral Obligation of Non-Abandonment at the Neural Interface. *Journal of Neural Engineering*. 2009;6(5):50201.
- 170. Chapter 6 Conformity Assessments. GOV.UK. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-the-future-regulationof-medical-devices-in-the-united-kingdom/outcome/chapter-6-conformityassessments

171. Gilbert F, Pateraki M, Harris AR. Benefits vs. Risks: Neural Device Maintenance and Potential Abandonment. *AJOB Neuroscience*. 2024;15(3):177-179. doi:10.1080/21507740.2024.2365145

172. WikiStim. Accessed September 17, 2024. https://www.wikistim.org/